ORDINANCE NO. 2023 -103

AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING A COLLECTIVE BARGAINING AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE CITY OF KENT AND LOCAL UNION #721, INTERNATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF FIREFIGHTERS FOR THE PERIOD OF SEPTEMBER 1, 2023 THROUGH AUGUST 31, 2026, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED by the Council of the City of Kent, Portage County, Ohio:

SECTION 1. That the Administration is hereby authorized to enter into a collective bargaining agreement in the form and upon the terms set forth in the tentative agreement between the City and Local Union #721, International Association of Firefighters for the period of September 1, 2023 through August 31, 2026, as is fully set forth in Exhibit "A", and on file with the Clerk of Council.

SECTION 2. That it is found and determined that all formal actions of this Council concerning and relating to the adoption of this ordinance were adopted in an open meeting of this Council and that all deliberations of this Council, and of any of its committees that resulted in such formal action, were in meetings open to the public in compliance with all legal requirements of Section 121.22 of the Ohio Revised Code.

SECTION 3. That this ordinance is hereby declared to be an emergency measure necessary for the immediate preservation of the public peace, health, safety and welfare of the residents of this City, for which reason and other reasons manifest to this Council this ordinance is hereby declared to be an emergency measure and shall take effect and be in force immediately after passage.

Jack Amrhein

Council President Pro Tem

ATTEST:

Amy Wilkens, CMC

Clerk of Council

I, AMY WILKENS, CLERK OF COUNCIL FOR THE CITY OF KENT, COUNTY OF PORTAGE, AND STATE OF OHIO, AND IN WHOSE CUSTODY THE ORIGINAL FILES AND RECORDS OF SAID COUNCIL ARE REQUIRED TO BE KEPT BY THE LAWS OF THE STATE OF OHIO, HEREBY CERTIFY THAT THE FOREGOING IS A TRUE AND EXACT COPY OF ORDINANCE No. 2023. 103, ADOPTED BY THE COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF KENT ON December 30, 20 5

(SEAL)

AGREEMENT

BETWEEN

THE CITY OF KENT

and

THE OHIO ASSOCIATION OF PROFESSIONAL FIRE FIGHTERS

AND

INTERNATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF FIRE FIGHTERS LOCAL 721

SEPTEMBER 1, 2023 THROUGH AUGUST 31, 2026

TABLE OF CONTENTS			
	Preamble	. 3	
ARTICLE 1	Recognition	. 3	
ARTICLE 2	Management Rights		
ARTICLE 3	Agreement		
ARTICLE 4	Discrimination and Coercion	. 5	
ARTICLE 5	Dues Deduction	. 5	
ARTICLE 6	Union Membership, Employee Rights, Safety and Health	6	
ARTICLE 7	Labor-Management Committee	. 9	
ARTICLE 8	Employee Liability	10	
ARTICLE 9	Seniority	. 10	
ARTICLE 10	Lay-Off and Recall	11	
ARTICLE 11	Hours and Schedule	. 12	
ARTICLE 12	Overtime	. 13	
ARTICLE 13	Holidays	. 15	
ARTICLE 14	Vacations		
ARTICLE 15	Injury Leave & Duty Related Limited Duty	19	
ARTICLE 16	Sick Leave		
ARTICLE 17	Uniforms and Personal Equipment	. 23	
ARTICLE 18	Group Insurance	. 26	
ARTICLE 19	Longevity Benefits	. 30	
ARTICLE 20	Rates of Pay		
ARTICLE 21	Educational Assistance/Physical Fitness Incentive		
ARTICLE 22	Obligation to Negotiate		
ARTICLE 23	Employee Evaluations		
ARTICLE 24	Disciplinary Procedure		
ARTICLE 25	Grievance Procedure		
ARTICLE 26	Arbitration Procedure		
ARTICLE 27	Contract Duration		
ARTICLE 28	Promotional Examinations		
ARTICLE 29	Funeral Leave		
ARTICLE 30	Pregnancy & Childbirth Leave		
ARTICLE 31	Employee Assistance Program		
ARTICLE 32	Personal Leave		
ARTICLE 33	ADA Complaint Procedure		
ARTICLE 34	Limited Light Duty: Non-Duty Related		
ARTICLE 35	Annual Physical		
ARTICLE 36	Personnel Files		
Signature Page			
Exhibit A-	Medical, Dental & Vision Benefits		
Exhibit B-	Prescription Drug Plan		
Exhibit C-	Wage Schedule		
Exhibit D-	Substance Abuse Policy	53	
Exhibit E-	First Report of Injury (FROI) form		
Exhibit F-	Discipline documentation form		
Fxhihit G-	Fit For Duty Form	64	

PREAMBLE

This Agreement is entered into by and between the City of Kent, Ohio hereinafter referred to as the "Employer" and The Kent Fire Fighters Association, Local 721, of the International Association of Fire Fighters, hereinafter referred to as the "UNION".

It is the purpose of this Agreement to achieve and maintain harmonious relations between the Employer and the Union; to provide equitable and peaceful adjustment of differences which may arise; and to establish proper standards of wages, and other conditions of employment. Accordingly, this Agreement constitutes the entire Agreement between the Employer and the Union, and it supersedes all prior and contemporaneous understandings (both written and oral) not specifically incorporated herein.

ARTICLE 1 RECOGNITION

- <u>1.01</u> The Employer recognizes the Union as the exclusive bargaining agent for all full-time Employees of the Fire Division, excluding the Fire Chief, Fire Captains and the Fire Service Specialist.
- <u>1.02</u> The Employer shall not employ any civilian employee in the Fire Division whose duties include fire inspection or fire prevention.
- 1.03 The two (2) Lieutenants assigned to Fire Prevention shall not be included in meeting the requirements for daily minimum manning levels that are determined by the Employer but shall enjoy all other articles of this Agreement.
- <u>1.04</u> If the Employer needs to fill a vacancy in the position of Lieutenant assigned to Fire Prevention, a "line" Lieutenant shall have the right to transfer to the Lieutenant assigned to Fire Prevention position and at the same time the Lieutenant assigned to Fire Prevention shall have the right to transfer to the "line" position if a vacancy occurs.

ARTICLE 2 MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

- <u>2.01</u> The Employer reserves the exclusive right to determine the mission of and manage the business of the Fire Division in all its phases and details. This right includes, but is not limited to, the right to determine the size and composition of the working forces; to direct, control and assign employees in the discharge of their duties; to hire, suspend or discharge for proper cause; to apportion the working force; to control the Employer's property and operations; and to carry out all other functions of management. In the exercise of these rights, the Employer shall be bound by applicable provisions, if any, of this Agreement.
- <u>2.02</u> In entering into this Agreement, the Employer does not relinquish any of its rights, responsibilities and requirements provided under the laws of the Employer, the State of Ohio and the United States as a municipality and employer. This Agreement does not and shall not circumvent any of the lawful rights, responsibilities and requirements of the Employer.
- 2.03 The Union recognizes the exclusive right of the Employer to establish reasonable work rules. Such rules may be established by the Fire Chief and/or the Safety Director and/or the City Manager. Any unreasonable rule or regulation may be subject to the Grievance Procedure. Kent Fire Fighters Contract 2023-2026

- <u>2.04</u> The Employer shall have the right to determine reasonable work schedules and determine methods and processes by which the work shall be performed. The Employer shall have the right to schedule and require any overtime work which the Employer determines is necessary and consistent with the requirements of the Fire Division efficiency and operation so as to serve the best interest of the community and the citizenry.
- <u>2.05</u> It is understood by both parties that every incidental duty and responsibility connected with a position is not always specifically enumerated in a job description. Nevertheless, it is intended that all incidental duties related to firefighting, fire rescue, fire prevention and emergency medical services shall be performed by the employees as required.
- <u>2.06</u> The City currently has a "Paid-on-Call" Program and the Union has no objection to the current practices. The Union stands ready, willing and able to review and consider any new specific proposals regarding the "Paid-on-Call" program which are presented to it by the City. Such specific proposals may include supplemental staffing, EMT training and assignments, and emergency fire call-in of Paid-on-Call employees. The City has explained it is not its intent to replace permanent employees with Paid-on-Call employees.

ARTICLE 3 AGREEMENT

- <u>3.01</u> Due to the fact that conditions of employment in the fire service are very different, in many areas, than those of employment in other public departments and agencies, the Employer and the Union agree that collective bargaining and negotiations for Fire Division Employees should be conducted separately from those negotiations by the Employer with other employees and/or groups of employees.
- <u>3.02</u> Since conditions of employment in the Fire Division apply to all officers and members, as employees, it is agreed that collective bargaining and negotiations as to all matters concerning wages, and terms and conditions of employment, shall be between the Employer and the Union as provided in this Agreement, and the Union shall be spokesman for and is obligated to represent its members within the Fire Division.
- 3.03 Should any part of this Agreement or any provisions contained herein, or the application of such provisions, be found or declared to be invalid by any court action or by reason of any existing or subsequently-enacted legislation, the remaining parts, portions and provisions of this Agreement shall remain in full force and effect and the parties shall meet within thirty (30) days thereafter in order to discuss possible modifications of the invalidated provision(s).
- <u>3.04</u> The express provisions of this Agreement may be changed only by mutual agreement between the parties, reduced to writing, dated and signed by the authorized representative of the Employer and the Union.
- <u>3.05</u> The Employer and the Union recognize their responsibility to provide for uninterrupted services to the citizens of Kent, Ohio, and therefore agree:
- A) The Union agrees that neither it, its officers, agents, representatives, nor members will authorize, instigate, cause, aid, condone, and refuse to cross picket lines, or participate in any strike or work stoppage by its members or other employees of the Employer for the duration of the Agreement.

- B) It is further agreed that any violation of the above may be grounds for immediate discharge or other disciplinary action.
- C) The Employer agrees that neither it, its officers, agents or representatives, individually or collectively, will order, authorize, instigate, cause, aid or condone any lockout of members of the Union.
- <u>3.06</u> The provisions expressed in this contract shall take precedence over the statutory provisions of Chapter 124 of the Ohio Revised Code for employees covered by this contract. If the collective bargaining agreement does not specifically address a provision of Chapter 124, the provisions as stated in Chapter 124 shall prevail.
- <u>3.07</u> In order to assure that each employee has access to and understands the provisions of this Agreement, the Employer shall provide printed copies of this Agreement to each member of the bargaining unit as soon as is practical after its signing and execution, but in no event later than sixty (60) days thereafter.
- <u>3.08</u> The Employer shall incur all costs of the printing of the Agreement and submit the finished copies to a designated representative for distribution.

ARTICLE 4 DISCRIMINATION AND COERCION

- <u>4.01</u> In accordance with applicable laws and regulations, both the Employer and the Union agree not to discriminate against any bargaining unit employee on the basis of sex, race, color, creed, national origin, military status or political affiliation. There shall be no unlawful discrimination on the basis of age against Employees between the ages of 40 and 70. However, no dispute or controversy arising under this section 4.01 shall be grievable pursuant to the grievance and arbitration articles of this Agreement to the extent any applicable law or regulation provides an avenue of relief available to the affected employee.
- 4.02 All reference to Employees in the Agreement shall designate both sexes.
- <u>4.03</u> The Employer and the Union both recognize the right of all eligible employees to belong or refrain from belonging to the Union and to participate or refrain from participating in lawful concerted Union activities. Therefore, the Employer and the Union agree that there shall be no discrimination, interference, restraint, coercion or reprisal against any employee based on any activity protected under O.R.C. Chapter 4117.

ARTICLE 5 DUES DEDUCTION

<u>5.01</u> A plan of voluntary Union dues deduction shall be in effect under this Agreement. The form for authorization of each deduction from payroll shall be furnished by the Union, and it is agreed that the Union will save the Employer harmless from any and all claims or liability of any sort, including attorney's fees, resulting from the making of deductions in accordance with said form and this Agreement. The Union shall afford its members an opportunity to cancel deductions during the first ten (10) days of the two (2) week period preceding the termination of this Agreement.

- <u>5.02</u> Any Union assessments, other than deductions for Union dues for which provision is made hereinabove, shall be deducted after notification of such assessments by the Union to the Employer. The Employer shall deduct said assessments within a reasonable period and in a manner which shall be established by prior agreement with the Union.
- <u>5.03</u> The parties understand that all deductions made pursuant to this paragraph must be authorized in writing by the Employee and that, under the laws of Ohio, such written authorizations are revocable.
- <u>5.04</u> The Employer agrees to deduct initiation fees, monthly dues or fees, and assessments biweekly from the pay of the employees who have authorized same in writing on a legally sufficient form which shall be furnished by the Union and presented to the appropriate payroll officer in the Department of Budget & Finance.
- 5.05 The amount to be deducted shall be certified to the payroll officer prior to making any changes in bargaining unit member's dues deductions or other deductions. The Employer agrees to furnish the Treasurer of the Union with a warrant in the aggregate amount of the deductions with a listing of the employees, said warrant to be transmitted to the Union no later than the tenth (10th) day following the payday in which the deductions are made.
- <u>5.06</u> Deductions under Paragraph 5.01 above shall be made during one (1) pay period each month; if any Employee's pay for the period is insufficient to cover Union dues, fees, assessments or otherwise, the Employer shall make a deduction from the pay earned during the next pay period. In the event a deduction is not made for any member during any particular month, the Employer, upon verification from the Union, shall make the appropriate deduction from the following pay period or periods. Deductions of Union dues shall be made on those pay dates following pay dates on which deductions are made for insurance and other items.
- <u>5.07</u> It is understood and agreed that the Employer shall in no way influence or attempt to influence employees in their payment of dues, fees, or assessments by payroll deduction. The Union understands and agrees it shall in no way influence or attempt to influence employees in the payment of dues, fees, or assessments except as provided by any paragraph of this Agreement, or as provided by the Union Constitutional Requirements.

ARTICLE 6 UNION MEMBERSHIP, EMPLOYEE RIGHTS, SAFETY AND HEALTH

- <u>6.01</u> All full-time Fire Division Employees, except those excluded pursuant to Article I hereof, have the right to become or refuse to become members of the Union and to participate or refuse to participate in its activities.
- <u>6.02</u> The Union shall have the right to solicit membership of all new Employees of the Fire Division, and the Employer agrees not to interfere with the rights of new Employees to join the Union.
- 6.03 The Union recognizes its responsibility as bargaining agent and agrees to represent all members of the bargaining unit, without interference, restraint or coercion, and shall respect the rights of all Employees of the Fire Division. The Union shall provide adequate training in collective bargaining practices, personnel processes, policies and procedures, to its four (4) designated representatives, up to two (2) eight (8) hour classes per year, with approval in accordance with Section 12.07.

- <u>6.04</u> In order to promote and fulfill this policy Agreement and secure and maintain in a good harmonious relationship with the Chief of the Fire Division, the City Administration and City Council, the Union agrees to certify in writing, the names of its members who are authorized to represent the Union membership officially to the Fire Chief and the Safety Director. Said representatives shall be qualified persons selected or elected by the Union, under provisions of the Union Constitution and Bylaws.
- <u>6.05</u> It is mutually agreed that the Fire Division and the individual members of the Union shall regard themselves as public Employees and are governed by the highest ideals of honor and integrity in all their public and personal conduct in order that they merit the respect, support and confidence of the general public.
- <u>6.06</u> It is mutually agreed by both parties that it shall be their continuing policy to develop procedures, policies and working agreements which will provide for maximum efficiency and harmony in the Employer's task of administering the affairs of its municipality and in doing equity to the Employees in the Fire Division.
- <u>6.07</u> The Employer shall notify Employees and the Union in writing of all changes by the Employer of its Fire Division personnel policies. Such notification shall be given at least ten (10) days prior to the effective date of said changes. The parties shall meet periodically to discuss matters of mutual concern.
- 6.08 Any complaint of a non-criminal nature which is made about an Employee, either orally or in writing, shall be handled by the Fire Chief, or his or her designee, within thirty (30) days of such complaint. If, after investigation, the complaint is of a non-criminal nature requiring action in the form of loss of time and/or wages, the member shall be informed of said complaint. Notification need not be made to a member unless a formal disciplinary action is to be taken. Formal disciplinary action is defined as a letter of reprimand and/or loss of time and/or wages.
- <u>6.09</u> If the complaint is of a non-criminal nature requiring formal action, the investigative officer and/or administration shall, by investigative means, assure the complaint is valid and truthful before the member has such disciplinary action taken against him or her.
- 6.10 If in response to a complaint of a non-criminal nature the Fire Chief holds an informal hearing, as may be provided in a division manual, or the member appeals the action through the Disciplinary Procedure contained herein, the Employer shall within seven (7) days prior to such hearing, and upon request, provide to the member any and all evidence that is to be presented at such hearing against the member, to include without limitation, list(s) of witnesses, laboratory reports, polygraph results, tangible or intangible evidence and statements (written or recorded).
- <u>6.11</u> Any Employee shall be entitled to representation by an attorney at any hearing. A complaint of a non-criminal nature shall not normally be held for more than thirty (30) days from the day of the filing of the complaint, or until final disposition of any related pending action is reached. No disciplinary or other complaint records will be placed into a member's file if the complaint is unfounded or if he or she is found innocent at a formal or informal hearing by any competent tribunal.
- <u>6.12</u> If an Employee causes the death of another person in the performance of the employee's duties, the Employer may place the employee on administrative assignment, with the nature of assignment to be decided by the Fire Chief.

- <u>6.13</u> Safety is a mutual concern to the Employer and the Union. The Union will cooperate with the Employer in encouraging employees to observe all safety rules and practices necessary to maintain a safe and healthful workplace. Employee safety violations shall be grounds for disciplinary action. Not withstanding Federal and State legislation affecting occupational health and safety, the parties agree to the following safety procedures:
- A) The Employer will develop occupational health and safety guidelines and present necessary training consistent with these guidelines, generally recognized OSHA Safety Standard, and appropriate legislation.
- B) The parties agree that refusal to work provisions do not apply to bargaining unit employees for situations or conditions not incidental, or indigenous, to work normally performed by those bargaining unit employees.
- C) The reporting of any health or safety concerns will follow the chain of command in an effort to make the Employer aware of hazardous conditions.
- D) The Employer will make a good faith effort to respond to hazardous conditions in a timely fashion.
- E) Federal and State legislation notwithstanding, the parties agree to resolution of issues relating to health and safety through the Labor-Management Committee, or disputes through the grievance and arbitration procedure of this Agreement.
- <u>6.14</u> The Employer shall make every reasonable effort to comply with Federal, State or local Safety and Health laws, rules and regulations.
- 6.15 The Employer shall maintain all of its fire equipment in safe, reliable working order and shall provide for the periodic and regular inspection of same by competent outside parties in the presence of a Union representative. Should the Employer fail to comply with this requirement, no employee may be subjected to disciplinary action for failure or refusal to use or operate such equipment or for failure or refusal to perform a work assignment when the use of such equipment is necessary thereto.
- 6.16 Where personal protective equipment, such as helmets, coats, ropes, and self-contained breathing apparatus, etc., is needed to protect Employees from injury or work that may affect the health of Employees, then such personal protective equipment shall be provided by the Employer after the specifications for same have first been reviewed by the Labor-Management Committee prior to its purchase.
- <u>6.17</u> There shall be an Employer-wide inspection for minimum health and safety practices and standards of all fire facilities when requested by either the Labor Management Committee or the Fire Chief, with the participation of the Union members of the Labor-Management Committee, without loss of pay.
- 6.18 In cases of riots and civil disturbances within the Employer's boundaries or in any City, Township or Village that has, or may have in the future, mutual aid agreements with the Employer, employees shall not be deputized as law enforcement officers or be required in any manner to bear arms against any citizen of the United States, except in performance of duty as a member of the Armed Forces of the United States. It shall be the Employer's responsibility to provide protection to Employees while they are engaged in fire-fighting or related duties during a riot or civil disturbance. If such protection cannot be provided then no charges may be brought against employees who leave or refuse to enter an area where a civil disturbance is occurring.

- 6.19 All employees shall promptly report in writing any unsafe conditions to their supervisors. If an employee believes a job and/or vehicle is hazardous to his health and safety, or the health and safety of other employees or the public, he may request that his Union representative be called to discuss the matter with his immediate supervisor. The City shall promptly call the representative to attempt to resolve the matter. After a discussion with the employee and his Union representative, the City shall make a good faith decision whether to take the equipment out of service or to correct other reportedly unsafe conditions, based, where necessary, on the opinion of a person qualified to make an inspection of the equipment or condition. If an employee refuses orders to utilize equipment or work under existing conditions, they do so at the risk of disciplinary action for insubordination unless the employee can substantiate that the equipment or condition posed an imminent threat to the health and safety of the employee.
- 6.20 All employees who are injured or who are involved in an accident during the course of their employment, shall file an accident report on a form furnished by the Employer. No matter how slight the incident, all such injuries should be reported to the employee's immediate supervisor within 24 hours after the occurrence thereof, on a First Report of Injury (FROI) form. A copy of this form is attached as Exhibit E, which may be revised after review with the Labor Management Committee. The supervisor shall ensure that the report is forwarded to the Human Resources Manager within twenty-four hours, or some other reasonable time as may be approved by the Fire Chief. In the event of a weekend or holiday, by 8AM of the next regular business day, Any necessary medical attention shall be arranged by the Employer. The supervisor shall provide assistance to employees in filling out all necessary forms when requested. The employee shall be furnished a copy of any and all accident reports filed by the Employee.
- 6.21 Any medical examinations required by the City shall be at no cost to the employee, and both the employee and the Employer shall receive a copy of the medical report.

ARTICLE 7 LABOR-MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

- <u>7.01</u> The parties recognize that certain subjects, such as equipment, safety, job duties, work schedules and assignments and various similar management functions, are not appropriate subjects for formal negotiations. Nevertheless, the parties also recognize that the Union may wish to present its views on such subjects so that such views may be considered by the Employer. For this purpose a Labor-Management Committee shall be established.
- <u>7.02</u> Committee meetings shall be scheduled at times when either the Employer or Union have an issue they wish to discuss. Both parties agree to hold meetings as soon as possible after being notified that a meeting is requested. Meetings shall be held at reasonably, mutually convenient times, and shall be closed to the public. It is not the intent of the parties that Labor-Management Committee meetings be used to bypass the normal chain of command, and the Union is expected to attempt to work out matters with lower level supervisors before raising them at Labor-Management Committee meetings. Meetings may be canceled by mutual agreement of the parties.
- <u>7.03</u> Communications. The Union and the Employer agree that effective communications are essential to effective Labor-Management relations. It is therefore agreed that the designated representatives of Union and Management shall be:

For the Union: President

Vice-President Secretary Treasurer

For the Employer: Fire Chief

Safety Director City Manager

Human Resource Manager

All formal communications transmitted from one party to the other, excluding communications relating to grievance and/or arbitration processes, shall be directed to the above representatives. Any such formal communication from one party to the other shall be responded to or acknowledged, in writing, within seven (7) days of the issuance of such communication.

If the communication is in response to formal proposals expressed in writing or in a formal meeting (such as Labor-Management Committee meeting), a response deadline shall be established and adhered to by the parties to this agreement.

ARTICLE 8 EMPLOYEE LIABILITY

- <u>8.01</u> Consistent with Ohio Revised Code, Chapter 2744.07, and the Employer shall provide for the defense of an employee in any civil action brought against him by reason of his employment with the City of Kent.
- <u>8.02</u> The employee shall be represented, to the extent that he was acting within the scope of his employment or official responsibility. Should the Employer decline to represent the employee pursuant to this paragraph, the employee shall have available the remedy guaranteed at O.R.C. 2744.07(C).
- <u>8.03</u> Representation and defense by the Employer shall be limited to the extent that it shall not indemnify said employee for punitive damages, but only those compensatory damages where the employee was acting within the scope of his employment.
- <u>8.04</u> If the current job description requires the possession and/or maintenance of a valid Ohio driver's license, the employee must maintain a driving record which conforms to the reasonable requirements under the Employer's current insurance coverage.
- <u>8.05</u> In the event an employee has to resort to litigation to determine whether the Employer is obligated to defend such employee and prevails in such litigation, the Employer shall reimburse the employee for reasonable attorney fees and costs incurred by such litigation.

ARTICLE 9 SENIORITY

<u>9.01</u> Seniority shall be defined as an employee's uninterrupted length of continuous employment within the Division. A probationary employee shall have no seniority until he satisfactorily completes the probationary period which will be added to his total length of continuous employment.

- 9.02 An employee's seniority shall be terminated when one or more of the following occur:
- A) The employee resigns;
- B) The employee is discharged for just cause;
- C) The employee is laid off for a period of time exceeding three (3) years;
- D) The employee retires;
- E) The employee fails to report for work for more than two (2) working days without having given the Employer notice of his/her pending absence, unless he/she is physically unable to do so as certified by the appropriate authority;
- F) The employee becomes unable to perform his/her job duties due to illness or injury and is unable to return to work upon the expiration of any leave applicable to him/her;
- G) The employee refuses to recall or fails to report to work within seven (7) calendar days from the date the Employer sends the employee a recall notice.
- <u>9.03</u> If two or more employees are hired or appointed on the same date, their relative seniority shall be determined by the drawing of lots.
- <u>9.04</u> Employees who are on leave due to military service shall not have their seniority rights or accruals limited in any way that is inconsistent with the Uniformed Services Employment and Reemployment Rights Act, as well as other applicable sections of City Ordinances or Ohio Revised Code. Changes to City Ordinances relating to seniority rights of members on military will require notice to the Union.

ARTICLE 10 LAY-OFF AND RECALL

- <u>10.01</u> Where, because of economy, consolidation or abolishment of functions, curtailment of activities or otherwise, the Employer reasonably determines it necessary to reduce the size of its work force, such reduction shall be made in accordance with the provisions set forth. Sections 10.02 through 10.08 are intended to modify and preclude Ohio Revised Code section 124.32 et.seg. as they might apply to the provisions of this article.
- <u>10.02</u> Employees shall be laid off according to their Departmental seniority with the least senior being laid off first, providing that all students, temporary, part-time, seasonal and probationary employees are laid off first in the above respective order.
- 10.03 Employee(s) who are laid off from one job classification may displace (bump) another employee(s) with lesser seniority in an equal or lower rated job classification within the Department.
- <u>10.04</u> Employee(s) who are displaced (bumped) by a more senior employee, shall be able to displace (bump) another employee with lesser seniority in an equal or lower rated job classification pursuant to the provisions of Paragraph 10.03 above.
- 10.05 In all cases where one employee is exercising his/her seniority to displace (bump) another employee, his/her right to displace (bump) is subject to the conditions that he/she is qualified for Kent Fire Fighters Contract 2023-2026

the position and able to perform the functions and duties of the position into which he/she is attempting to displace (bump).

- <u>10.06</u> At the end of displacing (bumping) process, the employee who is displaced (bumped) and unable or chooses not to displace another employee pursuant to the above provisions, shall be laid off.
- 10.07 Recalls shall be in the inverse order of lay-off and a laid off employee shall retain his/her right to recall for three (3) years from the date of his lay-off. Notice of recall shall be sent to the employee's address listed on the Employer's records and shall be sent by certified mail, return receipt. An employee who refuses recall or does not report to work within five (5) calendar days from the date the employee receives the recall notice, shall be considered to have resigned his position and forfeits all right to employment with the Employer.
- <u>10.08</u> Employees scheduled for lay-off shall be given a minimum of twenty-eight (28) days advance notice of lay-off.

ARTICLE 11 HOURS AND SCHEDULE

- 11.01 Up to thirty-three (33) Employees shall be assigned to a forty-nine (49) hour work week in a three platoon system of twenty-four (24) hours of continuous duty commencing at 8:00 a.m., followed by forty-eight (48) continuous off-duty hours. The addition of employees to the Fire Division beyond thirty fire fighters may result in variations to this scheduling system for the number of employees beyond the basic thirty-three person cadre. Such a plan shall be presented and discussed with the union in a Labor Management Committee meeting at least sixty days in advance of the implementation any changes. In order to maintain the forty-nine (49) hour workweek, the Employer shall develop a system where employees assigned to twenty-four hour shifts will select 24 hour shifts throughout the calendar year when they will be off-duty. This twenty-four (24) hour continuous off-duty period shall be known as a "kelly day." (The parties intend by this language to continue their present practices). Lieutenants assigned to Fire Prevention may request to work either five (5) consecutive eight (8) hour days per week or four (4) consecutive ten (10) hour days with the approval of the Chief or his designee. The Fire Chief or his designee shall not arbitrarily change a Fire Prevention Lieutenant's schedule to avoid paying overtime. The employer may change shifts, hours of work per week, and hours of work per year to the extent deemed necessary or advisable to the employer for the purpose of complying with any federal or state law which is or may become applicable to employees covered by this agreement. This provision does not restrict the Employer's right to recall firefighters and/or require overtime.
- <u>11.02</u> Subject to Paragraph 11.01 of this Article, and in accordance with the total complement authorized by the City Council, the number of stations to be staffed, and the personnel available, the Employer will continue to assign fire personnel to achieve the highest efficiency of operations and the greatest protection for the community and Fire Division personnel.
- <u>11.03</u> Employees shall continue to have the right to exchange shifts or any part of a shift if the change does not interfere with the operation of the Fire Division provided that the change does not result in the payment of overtime pay.

- 11.04 In order to evenly distribute Holidays among the 24-hour shift/three platoon employees, February 29, of a leap year, will be divided evenly among the three platoons. The shift that is scheduled to work the 29th shall work the first eight (8) hours of the shift. The natural shift rotation shall fill in the remainder of the shift in eight (8) hour increments. The shift that starts the rotation on the 29th of February shall work March 1st. The natural shift rotation shall commence from that point on. No overtime will be created as a result of this arrangement, except if an employee is involved in a call for service which prevents said employee from leaving work at the end of the shift.
- <u>11.05</u> The Chief schedules new fire fighters for better training and familiarity with the department. The Union may refer its concerns about scheduling to the Labor-Management Committee.

ARTICLE 12 OVERTIME

- <u>12.01</u> Employees shall receive overtime pay for all time worked in excess of their normally scheduled work week. Employees covered by this agreement who are assigned to 40 hour, five day per week shift assignments shall receive overtime pay for all time worked in excess of 40 hours per week, consistent with the current practices as of January 1, 2000.
- 12.02 Emergency overtime shall be computed by dividing the base annual rate by 2080 hours and multiplying the rate by one and one-half. Each full-time employee who receives an emergency page, and who reports for overtime or works beyond their scheduled shift, shall be paid the minimum rate of two (2) times the 2080 rate for the first hour. At the employee's request, an employee may receive accumulated paid leave equal to one and one-half (1-1/2) times the hours worked. For every hour past the first, overtime shall be paid at the 2080 overtime rate. At the employee's request, an employee may receive accumulated paid leave equal to one and one-half (1-1/2) times the hours worked.
- <u>12.03</u> Scheduled overtime, which includes any required overtime that has been scheduled in advance, i.e., teaching a class, picking up a vehicle, shall be computed by dividing the base annual rate by 2080 hours, and multiplying the rate by one and one-half. At the employee's request, an employee may receive accumulated paid leave equal to one and one-half (1-1/2) times the hours worked.
- <u>12.04</u> The amount of overtime work, as described in the preceding sections of this Article, and the number of full-time employees required to work such hours, shall be established and determined by the Employer; provided, however, that requests by the Employer for overtime work shall be distributed as equitably as practicable among all full-time employees.
- <u>12.05</u> The union shall share equal responsibility with the Employer in controlling abuses of overtime use by the members of the Union.

12.06 Officer Fill:

When the situation arises that there are no officers scheduled on duty due to sick leave call off etc., the OIC of the shift prior shall make an open page to **ALL OFFICERS** (Captains / Lieutenants) offering the overtime position prior to commencement of the shift. Three eight (8) hour blocks will be filled. Time will be filled by any Captain or Lieutenant calling in and accepting the opportunity based on the number of hours they currently have on record in the overtime record Kent Fire Fighters Contract 2023-2026

book. The lowest number of hours shall have first choice proceeding through highest hours until all positions are filled.

If the situation arises where limited officers are available for fill, and only after all Officers have been offered an opportunity for the positions, the Officer(s) accepting the opportunity may divide the overtime as they choose to accommodate their schedules.

The overtime hours will be recorded in the Overtime Record Book.

Non-Supervisory Overtime Fill:

When the situation arises that the daily staffing for a shift falls below seven (7), for reasons of call off, etc., the OIC of the shift prior shall make an open page to **ALL MEMBERS** (Firefighters/Captains/Lieutenants) offering the overtime position prior to the commencement of the shift.

If the overtime is for a twenty-four (24) hour period, eight (8) hour blocks will be filled by those members calling in and accepting the opportunity based on the number of hours they currently have on record in the Overtime Record Book. The lowest number of hours shall have first choice proceeding through highest hours until all positions are filled. If limited response to the overtime opportunity is encountered, the OIC may grant additional spots to those members accepting the opportunity only after all members have been afforded the opportunity by a second page. If the overtime is less than twenty four (24) hours the shifts will be filled by the OIC in any combination of eight (8) or less hours until the position(s) are filled.

If the situation arises where limited fire fighters are available for fill, and only after all fire fighters have been offered an opportunity for the positions, the fire fighter(s) accepting the opportunity may divide the overtime as they choose to accommodate their schedules.

The member filling the minimum staffing non-supervisory overtime is expected, within reason, to operate on the med unit as the attendant at either station as the OIC sees fit.

In cases where captains are working non-supervisory overtime fill with a lieutenant as the OIC, the Captain will assume the command role in cases of structure fires or other significant situations where a ranking officer's presence is dictated.

The overtime hours will be recorded in the Overtime Record Book.

<u>12.07</u> Any Employee may, upon approval of the Fire Chief or his/her designee, be granted overtime for up to 45 hours of Continuing Education (CE) training in each calendar year in accordance to the conditions set forth in the Ohio Revised Code and the standards adopted by the Ohio Department of Public Safety, the Division of EMS, or the Kent Fire Department Medical Control. Such approval shall not be unreasonably withheld. Any Employee, including those scheduled to work 40 hours per week, who is attending a Paramedic Certification/Re-certification class or other training class which falls during his off duty hours will be compensated as follows:

A) For a training class scheduled less than (8) hours, the employee shall receive overtime at the rate of one and one-half times his hourly rate which shall be calculated by dividing his base rate by 2080 on the basis of one hour of overtime for each hour spent in class. B) For a training class scheduled eight (8) hours or more, the employee shall be "scheduled off for school" (SOFS). SOFS time shall be calculated by the following:

NO. OF CONSECUTIVE SCHOOL DAYS

		2548 schedule	2080 schedule
1 Day	=	16 Hours	8 Hours
2 Days	=	24 Hours	16 Hours
3 Days	=	36 Hours	24 Hours
4 Days	=	48 Hours	32 Hours
5 Days	=	60 Hours	40 Hours
6 Days	=	72 Hours	52 Hours
7 Days	=	84 Hours	64 Hours

12.08 The overtime rate for all Employees who are entitled to receive overtime compensation shall be calculated by multiplying the number of overtime hours worked by one and one-half (1-1/2) times the Employee's normal hourly rate unless a different rate is established elsewhere in the contract. At the end of each year, the City will determine its statutory obligation for FLSA overtime and regular rate for overtime worked per federal regulations, once longevity pay and other forms of compensation have been determined. For Firefighters and Lieutenants, the City restates its declaration of the Section 7(k) exemption providing for the 28 day work period, beginning on the first day of the first payroll period of each calendar year. For purposes of tracking compliance with the FLSA, the overtime threshold within the work cycle for said employees will be regarded as 212 hours actually worked.

ARTICLE 13 HOLIDAYS

13.01 The following days shall be recognized as holidays:

NEW YEAR'S DAY January 1 Third Monday in January MARTIN LUTHER KING DAY PRESIDENTS DAY Third Monday in February MEMORIAL DAY Last Monday in May INDEPENDENCE DAY July 4 LABOR DAY First Monday in September **COLUMBUS DAY** Second Monday in October November 11 **VETERANS DAY** Fourth Thursday in November THANKSGIVING DAY FRIDAY FOLLOWING THANKSGIVING

CHRISTMAS DAY December 25

TWO FLOATING HOLIDAYS (Forty hour employees)
ONE FLOATING HOLIDAY (Forty-nine hour employees)

- <u>13.02</u> Holiday benefits for all holidays except floating holidays shall be awarded to employees covered by this agreement as follows:
- A) If an employee who is assigned to a twenty-four hour shift works on a holiday, in addition to his/her normal salary, the employee shall have the option to either:

- 1) "Sell-back" the holiday to the Employer for an amount of money equal to one and one-half (1-1/2) times the employee's 2548 hourly rate of pay for all hours worked on the holiday; or,
- 2) Subject to the limitation imposed upon the accumulation of accumulated paid leave pursuant to Article 20 of this Agreement, "sell back" the holiday to the Employer in return for the grant of accumulated paid leave time at a rate of one and one-half (1-1/2) hours of accumulated paid leave time for each hour so worked on the holiday.
- B) If a holiday falls on a regularly scheduled day off of an employee who is assigned to a twenty-four hour shift, the employee shall receive 12 hours of accumulated paid leave.
- C) For employees covered by this agreement who are assigned to 40 hour, five day per week shift assignments:
 - 1) If a holiday falls on the employee's regularly scheduled day off, the employee shall receive 8 hours of accumulated paid leave.
 - 2) If the holiday falls on a regularly scheduled work day of the employee, and the employee is required to work, in addition to his/her normal pay, the employee shall have the option to:
 - a) "Sell-back" the holiday to the Employer for an amount of money equal to one and one-half 1-1/2) times the employee's 2080 hourly rate of pay for all hours worked on the holiday; or,
 - b) Subject to the limitation imposed upon the accumulation of accumulated paid leave pursuant to Article 20 of this Agreement, "sell back" the holiday to the Employer in return for the grant of accumulated paid leave time at a rate of one and one-half (1-1/2) hours of accumulated paid leave time for each hour so worked on the holiday.
 - 3) If the employee is scheduled off due to the holiday, the employee will be awarded an additional 8 hours of accumulated paid leave.
- 13.03 All forty-nine (49) hour employees shall receive one (1) twelve (12) hour accumulated paid leave floating holiday, all forty (40) hour employees shall receive two (2) twelve (12) hour accumulated paid leave floating holidays, except that no employee shall receive a floating holiday until he or she has been employed by the Employer for at least six (6) months.
- <u>13.04</u> Upon request by an employee who otherwise is scheduled to work on a holiday, the Employer shall allow off as many employees as the Fire Chief deems is practicable while maintaining normal level of operations so as to protect the community without incurring overtime wage costs.
- 13.05 If an employee requests to be granted paid leave on a holiday which falls on his or her normal workday, and the request is granted, the employee shall receive his or her normal hourly rate of pay as said rate exists on the date of the holiday, the amount so received to be payable during the pay period in which said holiday falls, and the approved leave will be deducted from the accumulated paid leave bank balance.

<u>13.06</u> If an employee is not scheduled to work on a holiday, but is called in nonetheless, the employee shall have the option to receive, in addition to his normal salary, two (2) times the employee's annual salary divided by 2080, as said salary exists on the day of the holiday, for all hours worked on the holiday; or accumulated paid leave at a rate of two (2) hours of accumulated paid leave for each hour actually worked on the holiday.

ARTICLE 14 VACATIONS

<u>14.01</u> Employees covered by this Agreement shall be entitled to vacation leave at the completion of each year of service, according to the following schedule, provided that at least one (1) full year of service to the Employer has been completed.

FIREFIGHTERS	2080 SCHEDULE
6 tours of duty	2 weeks
10 tours of duty	3 weeks
12 tours of duty	4 weeks
14 tours of duty	5 weeks
16 tours of duty	6 weeks
	6 tours of duty 10 tours of duty 12 tours of duty 14 tours of duty

As used herein a "tour of duty" means a scheduled twenty-four (24) hour work shift beginning 8:00 a.m. on any scheduled workday and ending at the same time the following day and falling every third day thereafter.

- 14.02 Employees shall begin their vacations as of the start of a scheduled tour of duty.
- 14.03 Employees may take a single tour of duty vacation leave or in groups of three (3) consecutive scheduled tours of duty so that, for example, if an Employee were otherwise scheduled to begin a tour of duty on a Monday, but instead took vacation leave consistent with the other limitations imposed thereon by this Article, the Employee's vacation would extend through the following eight (8) days and cover the tours of duty which would start on Thursday and Sunday falling within the nine (9) consecutive days commencing with the first day of vacation and ending as of 8:00 o'clock a.m. on Wednesday following the aforesaid Sunday. A "Kelly Day" may be coupled with two (2) vacation days to make three (3) consecutive tours of duty scheduled off, for purposes of securing time off in groups of three (3) tours of duty.
- 14.04 The Employer will endeavor to grant all requests for vacation leave whenever such leaves have been requested in accordance with this Agreement and such Administrative Orders and Regulations which have been or may be adopted to implement said Agreement. However, the Employer reserves the right to deny any and all such requests whenever, in the opinion of the Employer, such action may be necessary in order to maintain whatever minimum staffing levels the Employer believes is proper so as to provide for the economical and efficient operation of the Fire Division or to respond to emergencies. When determining whether to grant or deny a vacation leave request in those situations where the Employer believes that granting of all such leaves which are requested to commence on or about the same date or period of time would result in insufficient staffing, as hereinabove explained, the City shall use the following order of preference in allowing requests:
- A) First preference shall be given to requests which cover leaves of three (3) consecutive tours of duty, as described in Paragraph 14.03 hereof. In situations where such requests cover the same dates or periods of time, either exactly or by overlap, preference shall then

be determined as follows:

- 1) Effective December 1, 1993, seniority shall prevail over all other considerations for all requests made before December 1 of the year prior to the year in question.
- 2) Effective November 30, 1993, after the last day of November of the year prior to the year in question, preference shall be given to requests in order of the date when requests are made so that, for example, if two (2) requests are received for vacation leave which is to begin on or about the same date or period of time and it is not possible, in the City's opinion, to grant both requests, whichever request is received properly earlier shall have preference over the other requests, even if the first request is made by an Employee who has less seniority than the other Employee.
- B) After giving preference to all requests for vacation leaves covering three (3) tours of duty, preference next shall be given to requests covering individual tours of duty, it being understood and agreed that requests covering two (2) consecutive tours of duty shall be treated as two separate requests for vacation leave covering individual tours of duty which coincidentally (and irrelevantly) fall consecutively. In situations where requests covering the same individual tour of duty dates are made, preference shall be given in the following order:
 - 1) Seniority shall prevail over all other considerations.
 - 2) In situations involving Employees with equal seniority, preference shall be given to the Employee who has made his or her request properly and first.
- 14.05 Notwithstanding the order of preference set forth in Paragraph 14.04 of this Article, if the use of seniority would result in the denial of any possibility of vacation leave for Employees with little seniority, the Fire Chief shall have the authority to establish a vacation schedule for the Fire Division in such a manner that every employee receives a leave of three consecutive tours of duty while deviating as little as possible from the schedule which otherwise would be established pursuant to Paragraph 14.04 of this Article. Should any employee who is denied a requested vacation leave as a result of the use of the provision of this Section desire to contest said denial, he or she may appeal directly to the Labor-Management Committee who shall have the authority to affirm, reverse, or modify the order of the Fire Chief with respect to said denial. The decision of the Committee shall be final and shall not be subject to the Grievance Procedures established by the Agreement.
- <u>14.06</u> Absence because of sickness, injury or disability in excess of that authorized by this Agreement, at the request of the employee and, within the discretion of the Safety Director, may be charged against vacation leave.
- <u>14.07</u> An employee who leaves the employ of the Employer for any reason shall receive vacation pay for any vacation leave that he or she may have been eligible to receive if said leave had not already been taken at the time of termination of employment. In such cases pro-ration of vacation for services after the employee's anniversary date shall be the method of payment.
- <u>14.08</u> During vacation leaves, the employees shall be entitled to full pay for such period at the regular rate of compensation.
- 14.09 Firefighters may accrue up to and including five (5) tours of duty of unused vacation leave to which the employee may be entitled in a particular calendar year and carry forward such accrued leave six (6) months past said employee's next anniversary date, before which time Kent Fire Fighters Contract 2023-2026

deadline said accrued leave must be either taken or lost. The Lieutenants assigned to Fire Prevention may accrue up to and including ten (10) calendar days under this section.

- <u>14.10</u> Except in cases where an employee who is on vacation leave is called in to work overtime, in no event shall an employee be entitled to work during a vacation leave and receive vacation pay in addition to regular pay.
- 14.11 A "sell back" option of up to three (3) vacation days shall be available to all Employees who work a schedule of 2548 hours per year. Each day will be at 24 hours and will be calculated by dividing the Employee's base salary by 2548, and multiplying by the total number of hours involved. The Lieutenants assigned to Fire Prevention shall have a "sell back" option of up to eight (8) vacation days. Each day will be at eight (8) hours and will be calculated by dividing the base salary by 2080 and multiplying the total number of hours involved.
- 14.12 At no time shall compensatory time be approved prior to the selection of vacation time, as stated in Paragraph 14.04, for the upcoming year.
- 14.13 The Employee shall have the right to convert up to two (2) 24-hour vacation days to an equal amount of accumulated paid leave time, which will be added to the Employee's accumulated paid leave time bank. The Lieutenants assigned to Fire Prevention shall have the right to convert up to five (5) 8-hour vacation days to an equal amount of accumulated paid leave time, which will be added to the Employee's accumulated paid leave time bank.

ARTICLE 15 INJURY LEAVE and LIMITED LIGHT DUTY: DUTY RELATED

- 15.01 If an employee is injured or contracts an illness while performing his or her assigned duties and is certified by a licensed physician as being unable to work, the Employee shall receive, while on disability leave a period not to exceed one hundred eighty (180) consecutive calendar days from the date the Employee last performed his/her assigned full duties, an amount of compensation equivalent to his or her full salary, less any and all funds or monies received from indemnity for such disability.
- <u>15.02</u> If during the three (3) calendar years following the original date of a disabling injury or illness, the disability reoccurs (as certified by a licensed physician) the Employee shall be compensated as described in Paragraph 15.01 above for such period of time that remain unused from previous disability pay periods associated with the same injury.
- 15.03 Any employee who is on injury leave for a duty-related injury or illness may be called upon by the Fire Chief to provide interim medical reports regarding the employee's ability or inability to perform some or all work related duties. Based on these medical reports, the employee may be called upon by the Fire Chief to perform limited duty assignments for a period up to the doctor's approval for a return to full duty, or the balance of the 180 days injury leave period, whichever comes first.
- <u>15.04</u> The employee's medical authorization to return to work, or continued recommendation to remain away from work, will be on a fitness for duty report provided by the Fire Chief. Any changes in the current form will be referred to the Labor-Management Committee.
- 15.05 Work schedule, duties performed, and hours worked will be mutually discussed between the Employee and the Fire Chief, and will be based on the fitness for duty report. No Employee will be required to perform duties that may cause aggravation of their injury or illness. In the case Kent Fire Fighters Contract 2023-2026

of disputes, a second medical opinion will be obtained, which will be paid for by the City. Work schedules will not exceed forty hours per week.

- <u>15.06</u> The Employee may be assigned to job-related training classes as a part of this assignment, and provided the duties are medically approved.
- <u>15.07</u> Any employee who is certified as being able to perform a limited light duty assignment, but who nevertheless rejects such an assignment, shall forfeit the benefits as provided in this article, and shall be placed on sick leave status.
- 15.08 Any employee who may be eligible to participate in the benefits of the Police and Fireman's Disability and Pension Fund shall apply for such benefits as may be available and be payable from such pension fund is if a disability will be one of a long term duration. Long term shall be defined for the purpose of this Agreement to mean a disability in excess of six (6) months in duration at which time there is no predictable return to work foreseen.

15.09 Accommodation Procedure

- A) Employees who have developed a disability which results in the inability of the Employee to perform the essential functions of a job may be transferred to a position of equal or lesser standing which is at that time vacant within the authorized City personnel positions, providing that the Employee is qualified to perform the essential functions of the vacant position.
- B) The transfer into the vacant position will be by agreement of the Employee and the Employer, but neither will be bound to the creation of a new position for the purposes of accommodation of a disability.
- C) Mutual agreement to a transfer of a disabled employee will not be subject to the normal Civil Service process usually employed to fill an opening in the vacant position.
 - D) Any complaints arising from the American with Disabilities Act (ADA) shall be handled through the grievance procedures specified in this Agreement.

ARTICLE 16 SICK LEAVE

- <u>16.01</u> Employees shall earn sick leave at the rate of 7.0 hours for each payroll period worked or when on an authorized leave. Sick leave accumulation shall be unlimited.
- 16.02 Sick leave shall be defined as an absence with pay necessitated by: 1) illness or injury to the employee; 2) exposure by the employee to a contagious disease communicable to other employees; 3) serious illness or injury in the employee's immediate family; or 4) death in the employee's extended family, as defined in Article 29, Funeral Leave; or 5) pregnancy related condition of the employee or spouse of the affected employee.
- 16.03 A sick leave affidavit or a doctor's excuse is required to justify the use of sick leaves for illness. If the use of sick leave for such illness exceeds two (2) consecutive scheduled shifts, a certificate stating the nature of the illness from a licensed physician shall be required to justify the use of sick leave. Falsification or alteration of a written, signed statement or a physician's certificate shall be grounds for disciplinary action. Any abuse or patterned use of sick leave shall be just and sufficient cause for disciplinary action.

- 16.04 Before the time when an employee is scheduled to start work on a shift, said employee requesting sick leave shall inform the officer in charge of the shift of the fact that said employee is ill and is requesting sick leave, except in case of provable inability to make a phone call. Failure so to do shall result in the denial of sick leave by the Employer. When an employee seeks to use sick leave for an absence due to personal illness, injury, or exposure to contagious disease communicable to other employees, the employee will be expected to be reachable at a provided telephone number unless, when calling in to report off, he provides the employer with an alternative number at which the employee may be reached.
- <u>16.05</u> Absence for a fraction of a day, when such absence is chargeable to sick leave accumulation in accordance with these provisions, shall be charged in increments of whole hours and never less than one (1) hour. Sick leave, when used, shall be consumed on the basis of one hour of sick leave for each hour of absence.
- <u>16.06</u> An employee who is laid off or on unpaid disability leave will, upon reinstatement to service, retain credit for all accumulated and unused sick leave available to such employee at the time of layoff or leave.
- 16.07 When sick leave is requested to care for members in the immediate family, the department head may require a physician's certificate to the effect that the specific presence of the employee is necessary to care for the ill or injured member. In the event of a prolonged illness of a member of the immediate family, it is understood that the employee will make arrangements as soon as possible for outside assistance to care for the afflicted member of the family. Paid sick leave will be granted for only a reasonable period of time to enable the employee to make the necessary arrangements, normally not in excess of five (5) calendar days.
- <u>16.08</u> For purposes of this article, "immediate family" is defined to include only the employee's spouse, child, father, mother, sibling, stepchild, grandparents, or a dependent who lives in the household and the employee is the primary caregiver, legal guardian, or person who stands in place of a parent (in loco parentis).
- <u>16.09</u> Sick leave may be granted as additional time off for a death in the family, in accordance with Article 29.
- 16.10 Upon retirement after completion of ten (10) years or more of service with the Employer, death, or permanent disability of a nature which renders the employee incapable of continued service with the Employer, and for which the employee has qualified for retirement benefits from a State of Ohio public employees retirement system, the employee may sell out accrued sick leave and shall be paid an amount of money equal to the number of accrued hours of sick leave up to a maximum of 2800 hours divided by two (2) multiplied by the employee's annual salary, as said salary exists at the date of death or retirement, divided by 2548.

For purposes of this Section, an Employee shall only be considered to have retired if (i) at the time his employment ceases, he or she has met either age and service standards or disability standards that will entitle that person to age and service retirement or disability retirement under the Public Employees Retirement System, the Police and Firemen's Disability and Pension Fund, or another state retirement system, and (ii) he or she applies for retirement with a state retirement system and does retire and commences pension payments or provides other documentation from the pension system that the retiree has applied, been approved and has accepted under such state retirement system by not later than the first day of the third month following cessation of employment with the City. For purposes of this section, the disability or death of the Employee does not have to arise from or be caused by employment with the City.

For qualifying employees who retire pursuant to age and service standards, the benefit shall be paid with the final payment of wages, or upon receipt from the pension board of formal notification of retirement, whichever is later.

Payment made to an employee pursuant to this section shall be considered as complete and final resolution of the employee's total accrued sick leave at the time of retirement, and the balance shall be considered as zero (0) thereafter. An employee who receives such payment as described above shall waive any and all future claim to any sick leave hours so redeemed. If the same employee returns to service with the City within this unit, or in any other capacity, the accrual of sick leave will begin at zero hours balance, and will begin to accrue anew. If the employee is subsequently eligible to retire, by meeting the conditions of this section, the employee will again be eligible to sell accrued sick leave, but only that amount accrued since the date of return to work.

- <u>16.11</u> A) Subject to the provisions of this paragraph, an employee shall have the option to convert to cash benefit or carry forward the balance of any unused sick leave credit at year's end. For purposes of this paragraph 16.11, the term year's end" means the last day of the last full pay period of any calendar year.
- B) An employee who is credited sick leave pursuant to this Article 16, shall have at year's end the following options with regard to the portion of sick leave credit accumulated during the current calendar year:
 - 1) Carry forth the balance of sick leave credit; or
 - 2) Receive a cash benefit conversion for the unused balance of sick leave credit equal to one hour of the employee's base rate of pay for every two hours of unused sick leave credit that is converted; or
 - 3) Carry forward a portion of the balance of sick leave credit and receive a cash benefit conversion of a portion of the sick leave credit.
- C) A cash benefit conversion for unused sick leave credit can only be utilized for sick leave credited an employee in the year in which the credit is given. All sick leave credit balances that are carried forward at the year's end are excluded from any future cash benefit conversion option. The failure of an employee to utilize the cash benefit conversion shall result in the automatic carry forward of any balance of sick leave credit.
- D) In order to receive a cash conversion of sick leave credit at year's end, an employee must, after exercise of the cash conversion option, have at least the following minimum accumulated sick leave credit at year's end:

 year's end in 2002: 375 hours
- E) An employee who separates from service prior to year's end (as defined in "A" above) shall not be eligible for the cash conversion benefit of the unused sick leave credit.
- F) Any cash benefit conversion of sick leave made at year's end shall not be subject to contributions to any of the retirement systems either by the employee or the City.
- G) An employee eligible to receive a cash conversion of sick leave credit at year's end must indicate their desire to convert any sick leave no later than the end of the pay period that includes the first day of November.

- 16.12 An employee who is approved for extended sick leave will be considered to be on a forty hour per week schedule until they return to their normal shift. All employees shall be charged forty (40) hours of sick leave for each week they are on extended leave. Extended sick leave is defined as use of leave for three full consecutive tours of duty or more. This section will invoke on the first Monday following the onset of the injury, or illness, unless the absence is medically determined in advance. The forty hour benefit will continue through the return to duty. The first sick days preceding the first Monday will be charged at the normal rate. If a return to duty is during a partial week, sick leave will be charged for the partial week at a rate of 40 hours less the actual hours worked.
- 16.13 In case of birth by an Employee's spouse, an Employee assigned to twenty four (24) hour shifts may use up to two (2) tours of duty (five (5) eight-hour tours of duty for personnel assigned to a 2080 hrs. 5 day-week schedule) of sick leave for the purpose of "Maternity Leave", unless serious health conditions require additional time off and is certified by the attending physician.

ARTICLE 17 UNIFORM AND PERSONAL EQUIPMENT

- <u>17.01</u> The Employer shall furnish each newly hired employee with the following items of uniform and personal equipment which shall be worn in according to the dress code of the Fire Division.
- 4- Work pants
- 1- Dress Uniform (blazer and slacks or skirt)
- 1- Trench/Overcoat
- 3- Department T-Shirts, 2 Department Job Shirts
- 1- White Dress shirt
- 2- Blue work shirts
- 1- Summer/Winter Jacket
- 1- Uniform Sweater, Blauer 210 V-neck Sweater
- 1- Belt
- 1- Cap with badge and strap
- 7- KFD Patches
- 3- Badges
- 3- Name plates
- 1- Pair work shoes
- 1- Tie clasp and Tie
- 1- Pair coveralls
- 1- Pair Dress shoes
- 2- Pair white Kidd Gloves

Except for the badges, all other items listed above shall become the property of the employee after he has competed one (1) year of service.

<u>17.02</u> The Employer also shall furnish every employee with the following newly purchased and custom fit clothing items, ordered within six (6) months of hire, which shall remain the property of the Employer

- 1- Fire helmet
- 1- Bunker coat
- 1- Bunker pant
- 1- Pair bunker boots
- 1- Fire gloves
- 1- Hood
- 1- Safety glasses
- 1- Station key
- 1- Identification card
- 1- Glasses for air pack (if necessary)

When these items become unserviceable because of normal wear or are damaged in the line of duty, they shall be returned to the Employee's supervisor for replacement.

17.03 After receiving the issue of items described in Paragraph 17.01 above, the employee shall be responsible for replacing such items at his or her own cost. Employees shall be issued a \$1,375.00 payment in February, of each year of the agreement so long as the employee has completed six (6) months of service to the Employer. An employee promoted to the position of Lieutenant shall also receive and additional one-time payment of \$500.00 in the first uniform payment only after they have been promoted. It is understood that this uniform allowance is subject to applicable taxes as defined by law. Should an employee retire and/or terminate employment after having received his yearly uniform pay, he shall be responsible for repayment of said annual uniform pay pro-rated to the date of retirement and/or termination of the employment and the pro-ration shall be on a monthly basis. The repayment of the unearned uniform pay shall be made as a credit against the employee's final pay.

<u>17.04</u> When any item described in paragraph 17.01 above, becomes unserviceable because of normal wear or is damaged in the line of duty, it shall be replaced or repaired as may be ordered by an employee's immediate supervisor or the Fire Chief.

<u>17.05</u> Articles of uniform and equipment may be inspected at least twice yearly by the Fire Chief. The cost of missing Employer-owned articles, missing because of employee negligence, shall be charged to the employee to who said articles were entrusted and shall be deducted from said employee's pay. For this purpose "cost" shall mean the Employer's then current replacement cost without set-off for depreciation or normal wear.

<u>17.06</u> Upon resignation, retirement, death or separation from the Fire Division, employer-owned equipment shall be returned to a supervisor and shall remain the property of the Employer.

<u>17.07</u> Subject to the limitations hereby imposed in Paragraph 17.08 below, the Fire Chief may issue regulations which shall prescribe a standard dress code for all employees. Any employee who fails to comply with such regulations upon the second offense shall be sent home without pay and shall be subject to such further disciplinary action as the Fire Chief may prescribe. Inspections for all shifts shall be held whenever the shift supervisor so decides and as the Fire Chief also may prescribe. However, nothing else contained herein shall be interpreted to limit the authority given by statute to the Fire Chief. It shall be understood that during the effectiveness of this contract that it may become necessary for a change to be made in any of the items covered by Article 17, when it becomes necessary to make a change it shall be done upon agreement of the Fire Chief and the Labor Management Committee.

<u>17.08</u> There shall be three classes of uniform dress, described as follows:

Class "A" Dress Uniform

- A) Appropriate Bell style (male) or wave cap (female) with hat badge and silver expansion trim
- B) Blazer and slacks\skirt with appropriate trim.
- C) White shirt.
- D) Black tie with Kent Fire Department tie clasp. (Lieutenants assigned to Fire Prevention to be Gold)
- E) Black socks (male) black hosiery (female).
- F) Black shoes, Class "A" style, hard leather, smooth toe, low cut, polishable with black laces. Female: low heel, black leather dress shoe. (Tennis type shoes are not acceptable with Class "A" uniform)
- G) Black belt with plain silver buckle.
- H) White Kidd style gloves.
- I) Trench/Overcoat

Class "B" Work Uniform

- A) Blue shirt with Kent Fire Department patch. Lieutenants assigned to Fire Prevention to be white.
- B) Appropriate badge and name plate.
- C) Department authorized dark blue T-shirt with appropriate titles.
- D) Dark blue dickies style pants/slacks unpleated.
- E) Black belt with plain silver buckle. The silver KFD belt buckle may be worn, gold for Lieutenants assigned to Fire Prevention.
- F) Black or dark blue socks.
- G) Black shoes, "work class" style. May be tennis type shoe provided that they are plain black.
- H) Winter Summer Jacket
- I) Uniform Sweater, Blauer 210 V-neck Sweater

Daily work uniform

- A) Department authorized dark blue T-shirt and /or sweatshirt and/or job type shirt.
- B) Dark blue dickies style pants.
- C) Black belt with silver buckle, KFD buckle is acceptable.
- D) Black shoes, "work class" style.

Class "A" uniform shall be worn for the following functions:

- A) Funerals
- B) Parades as appropriate
- C) Court appearances
- D) Special functions deemed appropriate by the Fire Chief
- E) Presentations other than routine public education.

Class "B" uniform shall be worn for the following functions:

A) Public education classes

Exception: Instructors for the IFSEP program will not be required to wear the light blue shirt.

Daily work uniforms shall be worn at all other times.

A) If personnel are assigned to any of the above functions during their tour of duty they shall change to the appropriate uniform.

Employees shall maintain at least one Class "B" uniform in their locker at the respective station in addition to the daily uniform.

Note: During extremely cold weather, at the Officer's discretion, any appropriate clothing may be worn as necessary to stay warm.

- <u>17.09</u> Should the Fire Chief issue regulations which add to any class of uniform, all items so added shall be furnished at the Employer's expense and remain the property of the Employer unless otherwise determined by the Director of Safety by Administrative Order of Regulations. In cases where ownership of added items is given to the employee, such items shall be replaced, as necessary, at the employee's expense. All regulations which prescribe standards of dress shall be subject to the prior notice requirements of Paragraph 6.07 of Article VI of this Agreement.
- <u>17.10</u> If an Employee's contact lenses are damaged in the line of duty, the employer will reimburse the Employee for the cost of the replacement lenses. The Employee shall submit the request in writing along with a copy of payment receipt to the Fire Chief.

ARTICLE 18 GROUP INSURANCE

- 18.01 The Employer shall continue to provide full-time bargaining unit employees and their eligible dependents with the existing major-medical, dental and vision insurance coverage except as modified by Exhibit A. For any employee hired after the effective date of this Agreement, coverage shall commence on the first day of employment. Effective January 1, 2024, bargaining unit members shall pay \$210.00 per month for family plan coverage, \$170.00 for employee plus spouse plan coverage, or \$100.00 per month for single plan coverage. Effective October 1, 2024, bargaining unit members shall pay \$240.00 per month for family plan coverage, \$185.00 for employee plus spouse plan coverage, or \$100.00 per month single plan coverage. Effective October 1, 2025, bargaining unit members shall pay \$265.00 per month for family plan coverage, \$200.00 for employee plus spouse plan coverage, or \$104.00 per month single plan coverage.
- 18.02 The Employer will continue to provide a prescription drug plan to all full-time bargaining unit employees and their eligible dependents with coverage limitations as set forth in Exhibit B. Eligibility of dependents will be determined on the same basis as under the medical insurance plan provided pursuant to Section 18.01.
- 18.03 The Union and the Employer agree that ALL employers should pay their fair share of medical fees for their employees. Therefore, it is agreed that if an employee's spouse works or is eligible for insurance under a retirement system plan, and is eligible for coverage through his or her employer's medical, dental, or other insurance plan, then primary coverage must be carried with the primary employer of each spouse to be eligible for medical coverage under the City of Kent's plan. Eligible dependents will be covered by the insurance coverage of the spouse which has the earlier birthday in the calendar year. Eligible dependents for which the City of Kent employee has a formal, legal responsibility for the primary medical insurance coverage will continue to be eligible under the City of Kent medical plan.

The employee must notify the Plan Administrator immediately in writing of the commencement of such group health coverage for the spouse and other dependents. For eligibility determination Kent Fire Fighters Contract 2023-2026 26

under this provision, a semi-annual re-enrollment form will be completed by the Employee. The Employer reserves the right to verify this information at any time. Under this provision, the Employer reserves the right to pay your spouse and covered dependent medical claims as a secondary payer, but not primary.

If your spouse is not eligible for the same level of benefits as full-time regular employees, then this rule does not apply.

Implementation is required at your spouse's next earliest open enrollment.

18.04 At no cost to the employee, the Employer shall provide each full-time employee \$50,000 in life insurance and a \$50,000 accidental death and dismemberment benefit.

<u>18.05</u> At no cost to the employee, the Employer shall provide each full-time employee a time loss weekly benefit equal to 70 percent of weekly earnings up to a maximum weekly benefit of \$325 pursuant to guidelines listed below. The time loss weekly benefit is payable for a maximum of 26 weeks.

Time Loss Weekly Benefit (Short Term Disability) Policy

- A) Purpose. The purpose of the time loss weekly benefit is to provide partial wage or salary replacement for an employee who is unable to perform the essential functions of the employee's position due to a non-work related disabling illness, injury or condition.
- B) Eligibility. A full-time permanent employee who has completed one year of continuous service immediately prior to the date of the disabling condition, who has exhausted accumulated sick leave benefits, and who is unable to perform the essential functions of the employee's position due to a disabling illness, injury, or condition not received in the course of or arising out of any employment covered by any worker' compensation, federal compensation plan, or during any period in which the employee is receiving occupational injury leave or lost time wages from the bureau of workers' compensation, that will last more than fourteen consecutive calendar days, may make application for the time loss weekly benefit.
- C) Waiting period. Payment of the time loss weekly benefit will begin after the employee's accrued sick leave balance has been exhausted, provided that seven (7) calendar days have elapsed since the date of the onset of illness or injury, inclusive of any sick leave hours used. The time loss weekly benefit is payable for a maximum of 26 weeks.
- D) Application. The employee shall file an application for the time loss weekly benefit with the employee's appointing authority. The application shall be filed on a form designated by the Employer and shall be filed, completed in its entirety, with the Fire Chief within twenty days of the last day the employee received sick leave pay. The Employer reserves the right to reject applications and/or deny benefits to applicants that do not meet all criteria set forth in this policy.
- E) Medical Certification. It shall be the employee's responsibility to provide written documentation to substantiate the cause, nature, and extent of the disabling illness, injury, or condition for which the employee is requesting a time loss weekly benefit. A medical examination report shall be required prior to the granting of any benefits and the employee shall be responsible for the cost of obtaining such report. The employer may request that the employee provide periodic medical certification reports from their attending physician, to continue to substantiate the disabling condition and necessity for remaining off work.

The employer also may require a second or third medical opinion based upon a medical examination performed by a physician selected by the Employer, at no cost to the employee, at any time during the period an employee is receiving a time loss weekly benefit, and may discontinue such benefit payment upon receipt of medical certification that the employee is capable of returning to work.

- F) Payment of benefit. Time loss weekly benefit will be paid in an amount not to exceed \$325 per week, up to seventy per cent of the employee's base rate of pay, for a period not to exceed twenty-six (26) weeks. Employees may supplement the time loss weekly benefit payments with accumulated vacation, floating holiday, or compensation/paid leave time hours, if applicable, up to a maximum of seventy per cent of regular salary. In no event shall an employee receive more than seventy per cent of his/her regular gross compensation while receiving time loss weekly benefits.
- G) Continuation of Other Benefits. The Employer shall continue to provide medical insurance coverage during the period an employee receives a time loss weekly benefit. The Employer shall pay the employee's share as well as the employer's share of retirement contribution to the retirement system on the time loss weekly benefit only. These contributions shall be made in the amounts set forth by law based on the employee's base rate of pay in effect at the time the employee becomes disabled. Holiday and sick leave benefits shall not be paid and accrual of such benefits shall not include credit for the period of time an employee was in time loss benefit status.
- H) Return to Work. An employee who is receiving a time loss weekly benefit shall provide medical certification to the Employer that the employee is able to return to work. An employee who is unable to provide medical certification shall not be permitted to return to work. An employee who is unable to return to work must make application with the state retirement system for disability retirement benefits, and during the period of time after which the employee makes such application until their retirement benefits become effective under the state retirement system, the Employer shall continue to provide medical insurance coverage for the employee.
- Subsequent disability. A subsequent disability unrelated to a previous illness, injury or condition shall be considered the same claim if it occurs while an employee is on an approved disability leave, pursuant to this policy. A subsequent unrelated disability that occurs following a previously requested disability leave benefit period shall be considered a new claim. A new waiting period must be served and sick leave time exhausted before the employee will be eligible to receive time loss weekly benefits. A related disability that occurs within one (1) year of a return to active work status will be considered the same disability claim. Benefits may be payable from the first day of the subsequent related disability for any weeks remaining from the initial period of approved time loss weekly benefit, up to a total maximum of 26 weeks. A related disability that occurs beyond one (1) year of a return to active work status will be considered a new disability claim. A new waiting period must be served and sick leave time exhausted before the employee will be eligible to receive a time loss weekly benefit.
- J) Conditions precluding receipt of disability leave benefits. The Employer reserves the right to reject an application for time loss weekly benefits if the application for benefits is the result of criminal or unlawful acts.
- K) Employee's right to appeal decision. An employee may appeal a decision made pursuant to this policy by filing a grievance in accordance with procedures established by way of the respective collective bargaining agreement. Those employees not represented by a Kent Fire Fighters Contract 2023-2026 28

- bargaining unit may file an appeal through the respective department head with final authority resting with the City Manager.
- <u>18.06</u> The Employer shall have no obligation to provide insurance coverage for dependents in cases where the employee who desires such coverage fails to make a written application for same to the Human Resources Manager, or to provide information reasonably requested by the Human Resources Manager to establish the eligibility of dependents.
- <u>18.07</u> The Employer has the right to self-insure or change carriers as it deems appropriate, providing the effected coverage remains comparable. The employer shall also have the right to modify existing cost containment procedures or implement additional reasonable cost containment procedures, provided they do not reduce coverage or benefits provided herein.
- <u>18.08</u> The Employer reserves the right to reduce appropriate coverage on retirees who have retired prior to January 1, 1988 when the coverage is already being provided by the Police and Fire Disability and Pension Fund.
- <u>18.09</u> No insurance shall be provided and paid for by the employer, for any employees who retire subsequent to January 1, 2004. The Employer shall continue coverage for retirees who are immediately eligible for retirement benefits, until such benefits become effective.
- 18.10 Waiver of Insurance. Effective August 16, 2021, the Employer will pay each employee a monthly opt-out waiver for declining the Employer provided insurance coverage and being added to their spouse or parent insurance coverage. Employees must sign a waiver of coverage stating they have other coverage to be eligible to opt-out of the Employer's plan and receive the waiver. Employees who opt-out will only be able to again be covered under the Employer's plan if there is a loss in other coverage (within 31 days) or during open enrollment. The waiver payments to be made on a monthly basis are \$500.00 for family plan coverage, \$300.00 for employee plus spouse plan coverage, and \$150.00 for single plan coverage.
- <u>18.11</u> When a married couple are both employed by the City, only one (1) employee shall pay the monthly employee plus spouse or family health insurance premium to provide coverage for both employees and/or dependents. Married employees may not provide primary and secondary coverage on the City's plan to their spouse and dependents.

ARTICLE 19 LONGEVITY BENEFITS

19.01 The Employer shall provide longevity benefits for eligible employees who work a minimum of 80 hours per month. The longevity pay benefits are based upon the length of continuous full-time service with the Employer as described in the following schedule:

COMPLETED YEARS OF SERVICE Effective in 1997	PER MONTH
7 years	\$21.50
8 years	\$21.50
9 years	\$21.50
10 years	\$31.50
11 years	\$31.50
12 years	\$31.50
13 years	\$31.50
14 years	\$41.50
15 years	\$41.50
16 years	\$41.50
17 years	\$41.50
18 years	\$51.50
19 years	\$51.50
20 years	\$51.50
21 years	\$51.50
22 years	\$61.50
23 years	\$61.50
24 years	\$61.50
25 years	\$61.50
26 years	\$71.50
27 years	\$71.50
28 years	\$71.50
29 years	\$71.50
30 years and over	\$71.50

- 19.02 The longevity benefits shall be calculated annually and shall be paid on the first pay period in the month of December of each year in a pay check separate from the regular paycheck. The longevity benefits shall not be considered when calculating the rate of pay for any overtime hours or paid legal holidays worked.
- 19.03 The continuous service record of an eligible employee shall be determined by using the date on which the employee was last hired by the Employer. Further, any eligible employee who leaves the employment of the Employer for any other reason than a granted leave of absence, earned sick leave or duty in the Armed Services, shall be considered to have broken his continuous service record. If such employee is later rehired by the Employer, a new continuous service record shall begin as of the day of the hiring.
- <u>19.04</u> Any eligible employee who fails to work a minimum of eighty (80) hours in any given month for any reason other than a granted leave of absence, earned sick leave, or leave while receiving disability insurance payments or while on a work-related injury associated with Workers Compensation, shall be deemed to have forfeited his longevity pay for that month.

<u>19.05</u> Any eligible employee who should separate employment with the employer shall receive the amount of longevity payment for the amount of the accruement to the time of separation with the employer, based on his previous service record.

ARTICLE 20 RATES OF PAY

<u>20.01</u> Effective beginning August 14, 2023, August 26, 2024 and August 25, 2025, respectively, all employees shall be paid in accordance with the schedule marked Exhibit "C", attached hereto and incorporated herein. The new rates shall be reflective of increases of 8.00%, 4.00%, and 4.00% respectively for each period.

Additionally, in paychecks received on January 21, 2022 and January 20, 2023, each employee will receive a one-time pensionable bonus payment of two percent (2.00%) of their base salary based on their pay rates on January 1, 2021 and January 1, 2022, respectively.

Furthermore, if an employee was not employed on January 1, 2021 and January 1, 2022, the one-time bonus to be paid in January 2022 and 2023 will be prorated based on the hire date and actual hours worked from the hire date to the end of the respective year. If the employee was employed at the beginning of each respective year and worked continuously throughout the year until each pay date in January 2022 and 2023, the employee will receive the entire payment of two percent (2.00%) of their base salaries as of January 1, 2021 and January 1, 2022.

- <u>20.02</u> During the term of this Agreement, step increases shall be given on the anniversary of the employee's date of hire beginning with the first day of the start of the employee's second year of service with the Employer and continuing annually thereafter until the employee has reached the highest step in his class.
- <u>20.03</u> The Employer may hire new employees, based on previous experience, up to Step 4 of the Salary schedule.
- <u>20.04</u> An employee, who is promoted to a higher class, after having been appointed by the Appointing Authority and having such promotion certified to the Civil Service Commission because of a promotional examination or a temporary emergency appointment, shall be paid at the lowest step in the higher class which will result in at least a six percent (6%) salary increase over the salary established for the class and step in which the Employee had been serving immediately prior to promotion.
- <u>20.05</u> An Employee who, while temporarily filling a promotional position in a higher class, is scheduled to receive a step increase in his permanent class, shall be placed in the higher step in the permanent class, but while temporarily filling the higher position, be paid at the lowest step in the higher class which would result in at least a six percent (6%) salary increase over the salary established for the higher step in the permanent class.
- <u>20.06</u> Effective January 1, 2001, in recognition of the requirement for ongoing maintenance of paramedic certification, the paramedic bonus has been incorporated into the base salary of all bargaining unit members.

It is understood that when funds are available, the Employer shall pay the tuition and costs of books for an employee who is seeking paramedic certification. Similarly, once an employee has been authorized to begin a fire technology certification course, the employee's expense shall be paid, but only for the scholastic quarter or semester for which authorization was granted.

- <u>20.07</u> An employee who is enrolled in an approved paramedic certification or recertification course shall be permitted to attend classes which fall during his hours of scheduled work and the employee shall be considered to be "at work" while in class and traveling to and from class during such hours of scheduled work, it being understood that the employee shall be permitted to leave work at the Employer's Fire Stations only for the minimum amount of time which is necessary in order to allow the employee so to travel to and from and attend such classes.
- <u>20.08</u> No employee shall keep any other compensation, gift or fee from any other party for work performed while the employee is on duty or is paid by the Employer. Should an employee receive such compensation, gift or fees, these amounts or items shall be deposited with the Budget & Finance Director immediately upon receipt thereof by the employee. Should an employee fail to deposit such amounts or items as required hereby, the amount not deposited or the value of the item shall be deducted from the employee's pay.
- 20.09 Employees who have completed at least fifteen (15) years of service with the Employer and have reached age 48, shall upon retirement from the Employer, receive a lump sum retirement benefit which shall be equal to one-twelfth (1/12) of the annual salary which shall have been in effect for said employee at the time he or she shall have retired.

Eligibility for this benefit shall be based upon the employee applying for, being approved by and accepting a retirement pension authorized by a public employee's retirement system of the State of Ohio. This benefit may be paid to a qualifying individual one time only. For qualifying employees who retire pursuant to age and service standards, the benefit shall be paid with the final payment of wages or upon receipt from the pension board of formal notification of retirement, whichever is later.

- <u>20.10</u> No employee shall be permitted to accumulate more than two hundred twenty-five (225) hours of accumulated paid leave time as of January 1, 2018. Amounts in excess of those permitted shall be scheduled off by the Fire Chief. Accumulated paid leave can be taken in increments of one (1) or more hours, but only with the prior approval of the Employer so long as it does not result in added overtime costs to the Employer.
- <u>20.11</u> If a firefighter is replacing a Lieutenant's position due to approved leave of eight (8) hours or more, then the firefighter shall be paid 1/4 hour of overtime at his normal overtime rate for each 2 hours worked, for the time he is acting in the Lieutenant's position. This firefighter filling this position shall be based on seniority for that shift.

If a Lieutenant is required to be placed into a shift commander's position due to approved leave by the Captain of eight (8) hours or more, then the Lieutenant shall be paid 1/4 hour of overtime at his normal overtime rate for each two (2) hours worked, for the time he is acting in the shift commander's position.

ARTICLE 21 EDUCATIONAL ASSISTANCE / PHYSICAL FITNESS INCENTIVE

- <u>21.01</u> Employees who have been in the continuous employ of the Employer for one (1) year may pursue educational courses to supplement their knowledge and increase their skills so that their job performance is broadened to meet the ever-changing demands directly or indirectly related to their particular position. Employees participate in this educational program by:
- A) Attending classes to improve their skill and performance in their present position; or
- B) Preparing themselves for positions in their normal line of promotion by supplementing or building their education along this line.
- <u>21.02</u> At its option, the Employer may authorize through the Safety Director, partial reimbursement of the tuition cost to the Employee who completes an approved course of study and attains a satisfactory grade. The reimbursement rates shall be as follows: for the attainment of the grade of "A", a 100% reimbursement may be authorized; for the attainment of the grade of "B" or equivalent, a 90% reimbursement may be authorized; for the attainment of the grade of "C" or equivalent, an 80% reimbursement may be authorized. No reimbursement shall be authorized for the attainment of the grades "D" or "F", or an incomplete, "pass/fail," or equivalent. Employees must submit evidence of the official grade of the course and a paid receipt documenting payment in full for the class fees.
- 21.03 Employees who wish to acquire additional education through this educational assistance program should initiate their request through the Fire Chief. In order to qualify for the financial assistance shown above, an Employee must make application annually on a form available in the Safety Director's Office and receive the approval of the Safety Director prior to enrolling for the course of study involved. Any employee who first participates in the educational assistance program after this contract becomes effective shall be required to maintain employment with the City for the two (2) years following completion of course work for which tuition was reimbursed, unless the employee receives a Master's Degree or Doctorate of any kind approved as related to present position or for promotion purposes. For a Master's Degree, an employee must maintain employment three (3) years. For Doctorate the employee must maintain employment for four (4) years. If the employee resigns (other than for disability), retires (other than for disability), or is discharged for cause before completing the years of employment specified in this section, the employee must repay the educational assistance paid by the City for courses taken within that period of time. If necessary, this amount will be deducted from the employee's final paycheck. Employees who do not separate from the City involuntarily and through no fault of their own will not be required to reimburse the City.
- <u>21.04</u> Each member of the Bargaining Unit shall be entitled to a training allowance in the maximum amount of Five Hundred Dollars (\$500.00) per year for training courses which are approved in advance by the City Manager.
- <u>21.05</u> Non-probationary full-time employees may pursue a physical fitness program to improve and maintain their well-being. At the discretion of the City Manager, which approval shall not be unreasonably denied, membership into a physical fitness facility or web based fitness subscription may be partially reimbursed by the City if the following qualifications are met for said program:

- (1) Provide attendance records or
- (2) Payment receipts
- 21.06 At its option, the City may authorize, through the City Manager, a fifty percent (50%) reimbursement for the fitness program cost (up to \$30 payment per month) to an employee who meets the requirements in Article 21.05. Reimbursements may be submitted monthly, quarterly or annually but only up to twelve (12) months of payments may be reimbursed at one time from within the current or past calendar year.
- <u>21.07</u> Full-time employees who wish to pursue a physical fitness program should initiate their request through the Human Resources Manager. In order to qualify for the financial assistance shown above, an Employee must make application on a form available in the Human Resources Office.

ARTICLE 22 OBLIGATION TO NEGOTIATE

- <u>22.01</u> The Employer and the Union acknowledge that during negotiations which preceded this Agreement, each had the unlimited right and opportunity to make demands and proposals with respect to any subject or matter not removed by law from the area of collective bargaining/negotiations and that the understandings and agreements arrived at by the parties after the exercise of that right and opportunity are set forth in this Agreement.
- <u>22.02</u> Unless otherwise mutually agreed, or required by this Agreement, for the life of this Agreement, the Employer and the Union each voluntarily and unqualifiedly waives the right, and each agrees that the other shall not be obligated to negotiate collectively with respect to any subject or matter referred to, or covered in this Agreement, or with respect to any subject or matter not specifically referred to or covered in this Agreement, even though such subjects or matters may not have been within the knowledge or contemplation of either or both of the parties at the time they negotiated and signed this Agreement.

ARTICLE 23 EMPLOYEE EVALUATIONS

<u>23.01</u> All employees shall be evaluated on an annual basis pursuant to the directives of the City Manager after a review by the Labor Management Committee of the procedure and forms to be used in such evaluations.

ARTICLE 24 DISCIPLINARY PROCEDURE

- <u>24.01</u> This procedure shall apply to all non-probationary employees covered by this Agreement, but shall not affect the rights of probationary employees under civil service law.
- 24.02 All employees shall have the following rights:
- A) An employee shall be entitled to representation by a Union representative or an attorney at his/her own expense at each step of the disciplinary procedure.
- B) An employee shall not be coerced, intimidated, or suffer any reprisals either directly or indirectly that may adversely affect his hours, wages, or working conditions as the result Kent Fire Fighters Contract 2023-2026 34

- of the exercise of his rights under this procedure.
- <u>24.03</u> An employee may resign following the service of a Notice of Discipline. Any such resignation will be processed in accordance with the Employer's Rules and Regulations and the employee's employment shall be terminated.
- <u>24.04</u> Discipline shall be imposed only for just cause. The specific acts for which discipline is being imposed and the penalty proposed shall be specified in the Notice of Discipline. The notice served on the employee shall contain a reference to dates, times and places, if possible.
- <u>24.05</u> Where the appointing authority seeks as a penalty the imposition of a suspension without pay, a demotion or removal from service, notice of such discipline shall be made in writing and served on the employee personally or by registered or certified mail, return receipt requested.
- 24.06 Upon receipt of the Notice of Discipline, the employee may choose to accept the proposed discipline or to appeal by filing a grievance with the City Manager, pursuant to Step 4 of the Grievance Procedure. The appeal must be filed at Step 4 within ten (10) calendar days from receipt of the Notice of Discipline. A failure to submit an appeal within the above time limit shall result in all subsequent appeal rights being waived. Notwithstanding the right of appeal described above, in the event that an employee becomes unable to perform essential job functions due to loss of required certification or other event which renders the employee not qualified to perform such functions, or where the employee's presence would result in a direct threat to the Employer, the Employer, upon learning of such loss of ability to perform essential job functions, or upon direct threat of the employee's continued presence, may suspend the ten (10) day time limit for employee appeal, and may immediately conduct a pre-disciplinary hearing and, upon receipt of the opinion of a hearing officer, impose discipline up to and including termination of employment. Such suspension of time limits for appeal by the Employer shall not bar the employee from subsequently appealing such disciplinary action through Step 4 of the Grievance Procedure as defined in Article 25 of this Agreement.
- <u>24.07</u> A disciplinary matter may be settled at any time. The terms of the settlement shall be agreed to in writing. An employee executing a settlement shall be notified of the right to have a Union representative or an attorney as a representative or to decline any such representation. A settlement entered into by an employee shall be final and binding on all parties. The Union shall be notified of all settlements.
- <u>24.08</u> Provided a grievance is filed and pursued within the time frames established in Article 25, a suspension without pay may not be imposed prior to the decision at Step 4 of the Grievance Procedure.
- <u>24.09</u> The Union on behalf of all the employees covered by this Agreement and its own behalf, hereby waives any and all rights previously possessed by such employees to a Safety Director's inquiry or to appeal any form of disciplinary action (e.g. suspensions, demotion or discharge) to any Civil Service Commission.
- <u>24.09</u> By agreement to the above process, it is the intent of the Employer and the Union to provide an alternative disciplinary process in place of the disciplinary provisions provided in Ohio Revised Code Chapter 124.

ARTICLE 25 GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

<u>25.01</u> Every employee shall have the right to present his grievance in accordance with the procedures provided herein, free from any interference, coercion, restraint, discrimination or reprisal and except for Step 1, shall have the right to be represented by a person of his own choosing at all stages of the Grievance Procedure. It is the intent and purpose of the parties to this Agreement that all grievances shall be settled, if possible, at the lowest step of this procedure.

<u>25.02</u> For the purposes of this procedure, the following terms are defined:

- A) Grievance A "grievance" shall be defined as a dispute or controversy arising from the misapplication or misinterpretation of the provision of this Agreement.
- B) Aggrieved party The "aggrieved party" shall be defined only as any employee or group of employees within the bargaining unit actually filing a grievance.
- C) A "day" as used in this procedure shall mean calendar days, excluding Saturdays, Sundays or holidays as provided for in this Agreement.

<u>25.03</u> The following procedures shall apply to the administration of all grievances filed under this procedure.

- A) Except at Step 1, all grievances shall include the name and position of the aggrieved party; the identity of the provisions of this Agreement involved in the grievance; the time and place where the alleged events or conditions constituting the grievance took place; the identity of the party responsible for causing the said grievance, if known to the aggrieved party; and a general statement of the nature of the grievance and the redress sought by the aggrieved party.
- B) Except at Step 1, all decisions shall be rendered in writing at each step of the grievance procedure. Each decision shall be transmitted to the aggrieved party and his representative, if any.
- C) If a grievance affects a group of employees working in different locations, with different principals, or associated with an employer-wide controversy, it may be submitted at Step 3, except one (1) employee selected by such group may process the grievance as the designated representative of the named group. However, grievances can be initiated only by an individually aggrieved employee, and not by a third party grievant. In situations in which monetary relief is sought, the employee who is initially entitled to relief must initiate the grievance.
- D) The preparation and processing of grievances shall not interfere with the employees' normal work duties.
- E) Nothing contained herein shall be construed as limiting the right of any employee having a grievance to discuss the matter informally with any appropriate member of the administration and having said matter informally adjusted without the intervention of the Union, provided that the adjustment is not inconsistent with the terms of this Agreement. In the event that any grievance is adjusted without formal determination, pursuant to this procedure, while such adjustment shall be binding upon the aggrieved party and shall, in all respects, be final, said adjustment shall not create a precedent or ruling binding upon the Employer in future proceedings.

- F) This Grievance Procedure shall be the sole and exclusive procedure for remedies sought for alleged violations of this bargaining agreement.
- G) The time limits provided herein will be strictly adhered to and any grievance not filed initially or appealed within the specified time limits will be deemed waived and void. If the Employer fails to reply within the specified time limit, the grievance shall automatically move to the next step. The time limits specified for either party may be extended only by written mutual agreement.
- H) This procedure shall not be used for the purpose of adding to, subtracting from, or altering in any way, any of the provisions of this Agreement.

<u>25.04</u> All grievances shall be administered in accordance with the following steps of the Grievance Procedure.

Step 1:

An employee who believes he may have a grievance shall notify his immediate supervisor of the possible grievance within five (5) days of the occurrence of the facts giving rise to the grievance. The Supervisor will schedule an informal meeting with the employee and his representative, if the representative's presence is requested by the employee, within five (5) days of the date of the notice by the employee. The Supervisor and the employee, along with the employee's representative, if his presence is requested by the employee, will discuss the issues in dispute with the objective of resolving the matter informally.

Step 2:

If the dispute is not resolved informally at Step 1, it shall be reduced to writing by the grievant and presented as a grievance to the employee's supervisor within five (5) days of the informal meeting or notification of the supervisor's decision at Step 1, whichever is later, but not later than seven (7) days from the date of the meeting if the supervisor fails to give the employee any answers. The supervisor shall give his answer within five (5) days of the meeting.

Step 3:

If the aggrieved party initiating the grievance is not satisfied with the written decision at the conclusion of Step 2, a written appeal of the decision may be filed with the Fire Chief within five (5) days from the date of the rendering of the decision in Step 2. Copies of the written decision shall be submitted with the appeal. The Fire Chief shall convene a hearing within ten (10) days of the receipt of the appeal. The hearing will be held with the aggrieved party and his representative, if he requests one. The Fire Chief shall issue a written decision to the employee's representative and a copy to the employee if the employee requests one, within fifteen (15) days from the date of the hearing.

Step 4:

If the aggrieved party is not satisfied with the written decision at the conclusion of Step 3, a written appeal of the decision may be filed with the Employer within five (5) days from the date of the rendering of the decision in Step 3. Copies of the written decisions shall be submitted with the appeal. The Employer, or his designee, shall convene a meeting within ten (10) days of the receipt of the appeal. The meeting will be held with the aggrieved party, his representative, if any, and any other party necessary to provide the required information for the rendering of a proper decision. The Employer, or his designee, shall issue a written decision to the employee, with a copy to the employee's representative, if any, within fifteen (15) days from the date of the meeting. If the aggrieved party is not satisfied with the decision at Step 4, he may proceed to arbitration pursuant to the Arbitration Procedure herein contained.

ARTICLE 26 ARBITRATION PROCEDURE

- 26.01 In the event a grievance is unresolved after being processed through all of the steps of the Grievance Procedure, unless mutually waived or having passed through the various steps by timely default of the Employer, then within thirty (30) days after the rendering of the decision at Step 4 or a timely default by the Employer at Step 4, the Union may submit the grievance to arbitration by submitting to the City Manager a written demand for arbitration. Ten (10) days after submitting its demand for arbitration, the Union shall request the Federal Mediation and Conciliation Service to provide the parties duplicate panels of seven (7) arbitrators and a copy of the request shall be simultaneously mailed to the Employer. The arbitrator will be chosen by each party alternately striking names and the name remaining shall be the arbitrator. Either party shall have the option to completely reject one (1) panel of arbitrators provided by the FMCS and request another list. The hearing shall be conducted in accordance with the rules and regulations of the FNCS.
- 26.02 The Arbitrator shall have no power or authority to add to, subtract from, or in any manner alter the specific terms of this agreement or to make any award requiring the commission of any act prohibited by law or to make any award that itself is contrary to law or violates any of the terms and conditions of this Agreement. If there is a doubt as to the arbitrability of the grievance, the parties shall request the arbitrator to rule on the arbitrability of the grievance. If the arbitrator rules that the grievance is arbitrable, he shall then proceed to conduct a hearing on the merits of this grievance. The Arbitrator shall not decide more than one grievance on the same hearing day or series of hearing days except by the mutual written agreement of the parties. The Arbitrator's decision and award will be in writing and delivered within thirty (30) days from the date the record is closed. The Arbitrator's award and decision shall be final and binding on the Employer, the Union and all affected employees.
- <u>26.03</u> The hearing or hearings shall be conducted pursuant to the rules of the Federal Mediation and Conciliation Service to the extent consistent with the terms of this Article 26.
- <u>26.04</u> The fees and expenses of the arbitrator will be paid by the party losing the grievance. All other expenses shall be borne by the party incurring them. Neither party shall be responsible for any of the expenses incurred by the other party. The Employer shall provide a permanent hearing room. In the event of a "split" award, the Arbitrator shall apportion the Arbitrator's costs.

ARTICLE 27 CONTRACT DURATION

- <u>27.01</u> This Collective Bargaining Agreement shall be effective as of September 1, 2023, and shall remain in full force and effect through August 31, 2026, and thereafter from year to year unless at least sixty (60) days prior to said expiration date, or any anniversary thereof, either party gives a timely written notice to the other of any intent to terminate, modify or amend the provisions of this Agreement.
- <u>27.02</u> If any Article of this Agreement, or any part or application thereof is contrary to law, then to that extent, the Article shall be void and unenforceable, but the validity of the remainder of this Agreement shall not be affected thereby.
- 27.03 Neither party shall have any obligations to negotiate during the term of this Agreement, except as provided in Section 27.01 above. However, the parties, on a purely voluntary basis, may choose to amend this Agreement. All mutually agreed to amendments or supplements shall Kent Fire Fighters Contract 2023-2026 38

be incorporated by reference and made part of this Agreement as though fully written herein. No amendments can become effective until written and signed by both parties.

<u>27.04</u> This Agreement is the entire Agreement and only Agreement between both parties. It supersedes and voids all other Agreements, practices and understandings. Both parties shall be bound by this Agreement during its term and no specific provision of this Agreement can be changed except by voluntary, mutual written consent, as provided in Section 27.03. However, neither party shall have the duty to bargain about any matter during the term of this Agreement, and both parties expressly waive any right to compel the other to negotiate about any matter during the term of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 28 PROMOTIONAL EXAMINATIONS

<u>28.01</u> All promotions within the Kent Fire Department to the rank of lieutenant and captain shall be made from the current list available from the Civil Service Commission. A competitive examination administered by the Civil Service Commission will be given in order to maintain such a list. All candidates for promotion to either lieutenant or captain must, prior to taking the examination, have a minimum of three years of employment with the Kent Fire Department and a minimum of five years as a professional full-time firefighter. In addition, an employee must have held the rank of lieutenant within the Kent Fire Department for a period of at least one year in order to be eligible to take the captain's promotional examination.

<u>28.02</u> The minimum years of service required by Paragraph 28.01 shall be waived if there are not at least three employees eligible and interested in competing for the promotion to lieutenant or at least two employees eligible and interested in competing for the promotion to captain.

<u>28.03</u> In the event that one of the Lieutenant positions becomes available within the Fire Prevention Bureau the Employer shall promote the highest ranking candidate from the eligibility list established for the classification of Lieutenant to the vacant position of Lieutenant assigned to Fire Prevention. The Lieutenant assigned to Fire Prevention shall be paid a 3% higher wage rate than the Lieutenant classification, as shown in Exhibit C upon completion of six (6) months in the position and successful completion of required certification.

In the event that one of the Lieutenant assigned to Fire Prevention positions becomes available within the Fire Prevention Bureau and a current promotional list is not available, the Employer shall have the right to temporarily assign a firefighter to the Fire Prevention Bureau until the selection process is completed. Said firefighter will be paid at the Lieutenant assigned to Fire Prevention rate of pay. During the period of temporary assignment the firefighter will be assigned to a work schedule of five (5) consecutive eight (8) hour days totaling forty (40) hours per week. Overtime shall be paid for hours worked in excess of forty (40) per week.

Lieutenants assigned to the Fire Prevention Bureau shall be required to complete a three year assignment before change in assignment unless an opportunity arises for promotion or transfer to another lieutenant position. Opportunities for transfer within grade will be offered by time in grade to the lieutenants assigned to Fire Prevention. However, the Chief may delay the effective date of such a transfer if the remaining Lieutenant has been assigned to the Fire Prevention Bureau for less than six (6) months. The Chief may not delay the transfer for more than six (6) months unless he determines to extend it for up to one additional three (3) month period after notice to the employee and his/her representative.

- <u>28.04</u> All promotions or transfers which result in the employee moving to a Lieutenant assigned to Fire Prevention position will receive the Lieutenant Fire Prevention pay of equal step on the pay schedule (Exhibit C).
- <u>28.05</u> Any changes in the current required study materials will be referred to the Labor-Management Committee.

ARTICLE 29 FUNERAL LEAVE

<u>29.01</u> For purposes of this article, "immediate family" is defined as the employee's spouse, child, step-child, father, mother, sibling, grandparents, or a dependent who lives in the household and the employee is the primary care giver, legal guardian, person who stands in the place of a parent (in loco parentis). For purposes of this article, "extended family" is defined as the employee's immediate family, the employee's spouse's immediate family, and the employee's step-sibling, step-parent, grandparent, grandchild, brothers-in-law and, sisters-in-law, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, mother-in-law, or father-in-law.

Any full-time employee who is absent from work for the purpose of attending the funeral/service or preparing for the funeral/service because of the death in the employee's immediate or extended family shall be paid up to one tour of duty. Said tour shall not be counted as sick leave or vacation. However, no employee will be paid twice for the same day, such as a holiday, nor shall an employee be paid sick leave and funeral pay for the same day.

<u>29.02</u> Use of Sick Leave for Funeral Purposes. In addition to the funeral leave provisions described above, the Employee will be entitled to take up to twenty-four (24) hours of accumulated sick leave with pay. Additional sick leave for this purpose in special cases may be authorized by the Fire Chief. Documentation must be satisfactory to both the Fire Chief and the Department of Budget and Finance.

In the event of the death of an aunt, uncle, niece, nephew, or first cousin, where the employee attends the funeral services, one day of sick leave may be used, providing the employee offers proof of death and relationship with the deceased.

ARTICLE 30 PREGNANCY AND CHILDBIRTH LEAVE

- <u>30.01</u> Any employee shall report a pregnancy as soon as it is an established fact, to her immediate supervisor and the Fire Chief. The employee may request to the Employer, and be granted leave to absent herself from work for pregnancy and childbirth purposes, based on the medical opinion of her doctor related to the ability to perform assigned duties. A form will be made available for this purpose, which will identify the essential job functions, upon which the doctor can make a recommendation regarding continuation of duties.
- <u>30.02</u> The employee will be expected to continue performance of all assigned duties unless or until her doctor orders a cessation of duty. Where there is a question about the suitability of the working conditions or the physical ability of the Employee to perform her job, medical certification may be required on a fitness for duty report.
- 30.03 The employee may utilize any and all of her accrued sick leave, vacation leave and compensatory time for pregnancy and child birth purposes. If on extended sick leave, Kent Fire Fighters Contract 2023-2026 40

Pregnancy/Maternity Leave will be charged at forty hours per week. All other leave will be used in the standard manner.

- <u>30.04</u> As an alternative to this section, the Employee may utilize the Personal Leave procedure identified in Article 32 of this agreement.
- <u>30.05</u> The employee may use up to six weeks of leave after the birth, unless conditions require additional time off and is certified by the attending physician.
- <u>30.06</u> The employee is eligible for a "Limited Duty Assignment-Non-Duty Related" assignment as defined in Article 34 of this agreement. One such limited duty assignment may be utilized during a single pregnancy/maternity period. This may be utilized during the pregnancy period, or as a portion of the preparation for return to full duty.
- 30.07 The employer shall maintain the Employee's health insurance during her leave.

ARTICLE 31 EMPLOYEE ASSISTANCE PROGRAM

- 31.01 The Employer and Union recognize the value of counseling and assistance programs to those employees who have personal and medical problems (e.g. alcoholism, drug habits, etc). The Employer and Union will attempt to aid such employees who request assistance with such problems. The Employer and Union will encourage, or, under certain circumstances, refer the employee for professional assistance through the use of an established EAP. The cost of providing such an established EAP will be borne by the Employer.
- <u>31.02</u> Records concerning an employee's treatment for alcoholism, drug or stress related problems shall remain confidential and shall remain separate from other personnel materials, unless necessary for job evaluations and disciplinary action.
- <u>31.03</u> Employees participating in an Employer-approved program may, at the Employer's discretion, be entitled to use their accumulated vacation time, sick leave, or other appropriate benefits.

ARTICLE 32 PERSONAL LEAVE

- 32.01 Covered employees may be entitled to unpaid personal leave of up to twelve (12) weeks during a twelve (12) month period for certain family and medical reasons. The twelve (12) month period for purposes of the Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993 (FMLA) shall be a rolling 12-month period measured backward from the date an eligible employee uses any FMLA leave. Unpaid leave will be considered by the Employer after accumulated paid leave of the Employee has been utilized to the extent it is available for the twelve week period.
- 32.02 Reasons for Taking Leave: Unpaid leave must be granted for any of the following reasons:
- A) To care for the Employee's child after birth, or placement for adoption of foster care;
- B) To care for the Employee's spouse, son or daughter, or parent, who has a serious health condition; or
- C) For a serious health condition which makes the Employee unable to perform his job. Kent Fire Fighters Contract 2023-2026 41

- E) For incapacity due to pregnancy, prenatal medical care, or childbirth.
- <u>32.03</u> Advance notice and Medical Certification: The Employee may be required to provide advance leave notice and medical certification. Taking of leave may be denied if the following requirements are not met:
- A) The Employee must provide thirty (30) days advance notice when the leave is foreseeable.
- B) Medical certification may be required to support a request for leave because of a serious health condition, and may require second or third opinions (at the Employer's expense) and a fitness for duty report to return to work.
- 32.04 Job Benefits and Protection: During the use of personal leave for family or medical reasons, the following rights will be retained by the Employee:
- A) The Employer will maintain the Employee's health coverage under any "Group Health Plan".
- B) Upon return from leave, Employees will be restored to their original position or equivalent position with equivalent pay, benefits, and other employment terms.
- C) The use of this personal leave will not result in the loss of any employment benefit that accrued prior to the start of the Employee's leave, such as seniority, time earned towards vacation accrual, or step pay levels.

32.05 Employer's Responsibilities:

- A) During the use of personal leave for family or medical reasons, the Employer agrees not to interfere with, restrain, or deny the exercise of any right provided under the Family Medical Leave Act (FMLA) of 1993.
- B) The Employer will not discharge or discriminate against any person for opposing any practice made unlawful by FMLA or for involvement in any proceeding under or relating to FMLA.

32.06 Military Family Leave Entitlements

- A. Up to twelve (12) work weeks of unpaid leave during a twelve month period to handle qualifying exigencies for eligible employees with a spouse, son, daughter or parent on active duty or called to active duty status in the National Guard or Reserves in support of a contingency operation.
- B. Up to twenty-six (26) work weeks of unpaid leave during a twelve month period to care for a covered service member. A "covered service member" for purposes of this provision is a current member of the Armed Forces, including a member of the National Guard or Reserves:
 - Who has a serious injury or illness incurred in the line of duty on active duty that may render the service member medically unfit to perform his or her duties for which the service member is undergoing medical treatment, recuperation, or therapy;
 - Or is in outpatient status;

- Or is on the temporary disability list.
- C. For any provisions of the applicable sections of USERRA or FMLA that are not addressed in this section 32.06 <u>Military Family Leave Entitlements</u>, the appropriate section of USERRA or FMLA regulations will apply.
- <u>32.07</u> Enforcement of these provisions is subject to the standard grievance and arbitration process of this agreement, but upon its conclusion, does not bar the investigation and resolution of complaints authorized by the U.S. Department of Labor, or the proper bringing of a civil action by an eligible employee.

ARTICLE 33 ADA COMPLAINT PROCEDURE

<u>33.01</u> For all Bargaining Unit Employees, any complaints arising from the American Disabilities Act (ADA) shall be handled through the grievance procedures specified in Article 25.

ARTICLE 34 LIMITED LIGHT DUTY: NON-DUTY RELATED

- <u>34.01</u> Any employee who is on non-duty related extended sick leave or pregnancy/childbirth leave may request a Limited Duty Assignment from the Fire Chief. This request must be in writing and accompanied by proper medical authorization from the attending physician.
- 34.02 The employee's medical authorization to return to work, or continued recommendation to remain away from work, will be on a fitness for duty report provided by the Fire Chief. Interim medical reports may also be required by the Fire Chief during the Limited Duty assignment. This benefit generally shall be considered as a preparatory period prior to return to full duty, and is limited to a maximum of three consecutive pay periods, with only one such assignment available during the same illness, injury, or condition which prohibits full duty. One such limited duty assignment may be utilized by a female employee during the full cycle of a pregnancy/childbirth period.
- <u>34.03</u> Work schedule, duties performed, and hours worked will be mutually discussed between the Employee and the Fire Chief, and will be based on the fitness for duty report. No Employee will be required to perform duties that may cause aggravation of their injury or illness. In the case of disputes, a second medical opinion will be obtained, which will be paid for by the City. Work schedules will not exceed forty hours per week.
- <u>34.04</u> The Employee may be assigned to job-related training classes as a part of this assignment, and provided the duties are medically approved.
- <u>34.05</u> Leave time charged as a result of partial time off while performing limited duty assignments will be determined by subtracting actual hours worked from forty hours.
- <u>34.06</u> Any employee who may be eligible to participate in the benefits of the Police and Fireman's Disability and Pension Fund shall apply for such benefits as may be available and be payable from such pension fund if a disability will be one of a long term duration. Long term shall be defined for the purpose of this Agreement to mean a disability in excess of six (6) months in duration at which time there is no predictable return to work foreseen.

ARTICLE 35 ANNUAL MEDICAL EXAMS

<u>35.01</u> Employees of the fire department shall receive an annual medical exam at no cost to the employee. This medical exam shall include the following but is not limited to:

- 12 lead ECG
- Comprehensive metabolic panel, Lipid, CBC, UA with Micro, HIV test
- Vision screening
- Hearing screening
- Chest x-ray One (1) per contract unless otherwise required by physician
- Pulmonary function test
- Stress test to be determined by examining physician, at age 40, every two (2) years thereafter, unless otherwise directed by a physician
- PSA test
- Prostate screening annually after age 40, earlier if determines a need
- Mammogram- annually after age 40 for females, earlier if determines a need
- Non-A, Non-B hepatitis test if determined appropriate by medical practitioner.
- Annual TB Test

This section is meant to define the current practices that are in place. For said medical exams, employees shall be seen by an "Occupational Medical Doctor", selected by Employer. Physician assistants will not be acceptable. After completion of the medical exam, the Fire Chief shall receive a form for the employee's personal file from the said Medical examiner that states "Fit for duty" or "Not fit for duty". Employees shall receive the complete results of the comprehensive medical exam in its entirety and a copy of the fit for duty statement in a sealed envelope.

- 35.02 The annual medical exam shall be reviewed at the request of either party by the Labor-Management Committee and may be modified by mutual agreement of the parties.
- 35.03 A) In the event that such medical examination discloses a condition which the examining physician determines will impair the employee's health in relation to job performance, the employee may return to the Employer's medical facility for the first level of follow-up examination, at the Employer's expense.
- B) As an alternative, such employee may obtain a second opinion, at his own expense, of the findings of the initial medical examination.
- C) If a disagreement exists between the employee's and the employer's doctors, a third doctor, to be a licensed physician, and to be agreed upon by both the employee and the employer, will examine the employee and the report of the third doctor shall be final. The cost of the third examination shall be paid equally by the employee and the employer.
- D) Additional treatment after the examination phase shall be undertaken with the employee's personal physician, and pursuant to the benefits provided through the employer's health care insurance benefits.
- <u>35.04</u> Should the employee be required by a physician to be off work, based on the findings of the medical examination and the opinion of the physician, said employee shall be entitled to use all available paid leave, until such time as he is released to return to work by his physician, subject

to other appropriate provisions of this Agreement. Light duty will be made available when approved by physician.

<u>35.05</u> If such medical absence is caused by a work incurred injury or illness, such paid leave shall be subject to other appropriate provisions of this Agreement.

<u>35.06</u> At appropriate medical intervals, employees shall have the option of testing for Tuberculosis and/or hepatitis at the direction of the Employer's medical facility, and as may be recommended by exposure of the Employee to such a contagious disease. If the Employee feels that such a test is necessary due to the suspicion of exposure, the employee may receive such a test administered by the Employer's medical advisor of such a request. The expense of such test shall be borne by the employer. All necessary work exposure reporting shall be completed by the employee pursuant to department or city procedures, and shall become a part of the employee's permanent medical record.

ARTICLE 36 PERSONNEL FILES

<u>36.01</u> A personnel file is defined as the file maintained as a body of documents which is kept as an official record of the fire division employee's employment history with the Employer. It is recognized by the parties that the Employer may prescribe regulations for the custody, use and preservation of the records, papers, documents and property pertaining to the employee, and all legitimate requests for personnel file information or review will be on file. No documents will be added to this file without a reference to and copy the document to the employee who is the subject of said file. Every member shall be permitted to review his personnel file at any reasonable time upon request. Supervisors shall make an effort to provide review of anecdotal records and notes pertaining to an employee in timely response to requests for a conference for this purpose. Requests for file information from entities or individuals beyond the City will require notice to the employee by the Employer

<u>36.02</u> If any member is involved in a dispute regarding which matters in his personnel file may be material, any Union representative shall also be granted access to such employee's file at reasonable times where access is authorized in advance by the employee.

<u>36.03</u> For the duration of this Agreement, and any extension thereof, if an employee examining his personnel file, has reason to believe that there are inaccuracies in those documents to which he has access, the employee may write a memorandum to the Chief of Fire, or his designee, explaining the alleged inaccuracy. If, upon investigation, the Chief or his designee sustains the allegations, he shall do one of the following:

- a) The employee's memorandum shall be attached to the material in question and filed with it, and the Chief, or his designee, shall note thereon his concurrence; or,
- b) The Chief, or his designee, shall remove the inaccurate material from the personnel file if he feels that the inaccuracies warrant such removal.
- <u>36.04</u> For the duration of this Agreement and any extension thereof, any new material placed in an employee's file, after the effective date of this Agreement, may be reviewed. If such materials are not inaccurate, but the employee thinks that clarification is necessary, the employee may submit to the Chief, or his designee, a written clarification of the circumstances. Such memorandum shall not contain derogatory or scurrilous matter regarding any other employee. The Chief or his designee shall immediately arrange to have such memorandum attached to the material to which it is directed and placed in the member's personal file.

- <u>36.05</u> The parties agree to strictly adhere to the requirements of the Ohio Privacy Act in regard to the disclosure of information from employees' personnel files.
- <u>36.06</u> Providing there has been no use of disciplinary issues for purposes of progressive discipline, reprimands shall be removed from an employee's personnel file. The following time frames will apply to guide removal of reprimands or suspensions from a personnel file. Oral and written reprimands shall be removed from the file after one (1) year. Suspensions of twenty-four hours shall be removed after two (2) years.

SIGNATURE PAGE

The parties have caused this Agreement to be executed by their duly authorized representatives as of the <u>21st</u> day of <u>December</u>, 2023.

INTERNATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF FIRE FIGHTERS

Benjamin Johnson
President, IAFF Local 721

ohn Korzenko

John Korzenko Vice President

Christopher Byrnes
Christopher Byrnes

Secretary

Robert Jacob Treasurer CITY OF KENT

Dave Ruller City Manager

Rhonda Hall

Budget & Finance Director

Suzanne Stemnock

Suzanne Stemnock

Human Resources Director

ames C. Samels

James Samels

Interim Fire Chief

EXHIBIT A

MEDICAL, DENTAL AND VISION BENEFITS

MEDICAL

Cash Deductibles:			Effective	
				January 1, 2006
Insured Person Deductible			. \$200	\$260
Family Deductible .		-	. \$400	\$520

Benefit Percentage (paid by the Plan)

Network	90% of the Network Provider Charge unless specifically noted otherwise
Non-Network	80% of Reasonable & Customary(R&C) unless specifically noted
	otherwise

Deductible is waived and Plan pays 100% of R&C for the following:

The first \$3,000 of Covered Expense incurred for hospital charges during any illness while the insured person is confined to a hospital (additional eligible expenses are payable subject to the calendar year deductible amount and out-of-pocket maximum).
The first \$250 of Covered Expense incurred as a result of an accident (treatment within 72 hours).
Optional second surgical opinion - maximum benefit payable of \$150 per opinion.
One Pap test and mammogram, routine or with diagnosis, per calendar year.
"Well baby" care from birth through age one, if such care is obtained from a network provider. The Plan will pay 80% of R&C of covered care if not through a network provider.
Effective January 1, 2007, all 'well baby' immunizations from birth through age two (2), if such immunizations are obtained from a network provider. Covered immunizations shall be those most currently recommended by the Advisory Committee on Immunization Practices (ACIP), as listed on the "Centers for Disease Control and Prevention; Recommended childhood and adolescent immunizations schedule". The Plan will pay 80% of R&C of covered immunizations if the immunizations are not through a network provider.

In addition, the Payment Rate shall be 100% for all Covered Expense incurred during the rest of the calendar year after the Coinsurance Limit for that year has been reached.

The Coinsurance Limit for an insured person is reached when \$4,000 of Covered Expense payable at a rate less than 100% is incurred during a calendar year. The Coinsurance Limit for a family is reached when \$8,000 of Covered Expense payable at a rate less than 100% is incurred during a calendar year. The Coinsurance Limits do not include the Cash Deductible.

Deductible is waived on account of:

Covered Expense incurred	ed for surgerv	' performed	while not	hospital	contined.
--------------------------	----------------	-------------	-----------	----------	-----------

Maxim	num Out-of-Pocket Liab	oility:				Effec	ctive		
								<u>Ja</u>	nuary 1, 2006
Netw	ork Individual coverage Family coverage					. \$ 600 .\$1,20			\$ 660 \$1,320
Non	Network								
INOH-	Individual coverage Family coverage					.\$1,000 .\$2,000			\$1,060 \$2,120
The maximum out-of-pocket liability does not include expenses incurred because of failure to comply with the Hospital Pre-Admission Certification requirement.									
Benefit Limits (subject to the Overall Lifetime Maximum):									
	Covered Expense for diabetic instruction programs shall not exceed \$100 per calendar year.								
	Covered Expense for a skilled nursing facility shall not exceed 100 days per calendar year.								
				DENTA	A L				
Denta	Cash Deductible:								
	d Person Deductible / Deductible .							\$ \$	50 100
Payment Rates (changes effective October 1, 2017):									
	80% of Covered Expense for all services and supplies, except as specified below.								
	100% of Covered Expense for Class I preventive dental services (examination and fluoride treatment) not more than twice per year for each insured person. Class I preventative dental x-ray not more than once per year. Not to be applied to benefit limits.								
Dental Expanse Banafit Limita (abangas affactive October 1, 2017):									

Dental Expense Benefit Limits (changes effective October 1, 2017):

Calendar year limit for payment of Expense, other than for orthodonti	ed Dent	tal	
Periodontics			\$1,500
Calendar year for orthodontics			\$1,250
Calendar year for periodontics			\$1,500

VISION

100% of Covered Expense incurred for benefits listed below, up to the stated limits, if any; however, no Covered Expense incurred for a benefit listed below is payable under Medical.

Covered Expense for vision care shall not exceed (changes effective October 1, 2017):

- Eye refraction .		\$55
- Glasses, per pair		
- Frames		\$100
with single vision lense	es .	\$110
with bi-focal lenses		\$140
with tri-focal lenses		\$200
with lenticular lenses		\$330
- Contact lenses, each	_	\$150

- Effective October 1, 2021, the benefit period for glasses is one (1) per two (2) calendar years for adults or one (1) per calendar year for dependent children. The benefit period for contact lenses is one (1) per calendar year for adults or dependent children. Contact lenses and glasses may both be covered during the same benefit period. If contact lenses are necessary after cataract surgery or for correcting visual acuity to at least 20/70 in one eye when such correction cannot be achieved in either eye with other lenses, the maximum shall be \$275 each.

MISCELLANEOUS

	Following a lay-off, a full-time employee and his/her eligible dependents will continue to be insured for not more than sixty (60) days.
	There shall be a carry-over of cash deductible for covered expenses incurred in last three months of calendar year.
Cost C	Containment:
	Pre-certification for a hospital admission.
П	Right of subrogation.

EXHIBIT B

Prescription Drug Plan

The prescription drug plan provider will issue a drug plan card that will enable a covered individual to purchase up to a thirty-one (31) day supply of a prescription drug at retail pharmacies. The deductible (per prescription) will increase to \$12.00 for generic drugs, \$15.00 for formulary drugs, or \$25.00 for non-formulary drugs.

Additionally, ninety (90) day prescriptions can also be filled at retail pharmacies. The ninety (90) day local purchase (per prescription) will be subject to a deductible of up to \$15.00 for generic, \$30.00 for formulary drugs, and \$50.00 for non-formulary drugs.

Mail order directly from the prescription drug plan provider is also available. Postage paid envelopes and a toll free telephone number will be provided. Covered drugs furnished by the prescription drug plan provider will be provided completely free of charge with no deductible or co-payment. Effective January 1, 2007 Covered drugs furnished by the prescription drug plan provider will require a deductible (per prescription or refill) of \$15.00 for generic drugs, \$30.00 for formulary drugs, and \$50.00 for non-formulary drugs with no deductible or co-payment.

Covered Expenses under the prescription drug plan are limited to "legend drugs" used in the treatment of illness or injury. "Legend drugs" are those which cannot be dispensed without a prescription.

Covered Expense under the prescription drug plan does not include expenses for:

- Drugs obtained without a prescription.
- Therapeutic devices such as hypodermic needles, syringes, support garments and non-medical substances, except materials relating to the injection of insulin.
- Administration drugs.
- Drugs limited by federal law to investigational use.
- Drugs dispensed while you are confined in a facility which provides medical care.
- Drug refills in excess of the number stated by the doctor.
- Drug refills dispensed more than one year after the date of the prescription.
- Immunization agents, biological sera, and blood or blood plasma.
- Effective October 1, 2017, the prescription drug plan shall, for the life of this contract, also
 include birth control medications, devices, and any other medically approved forms of
 contraception. Contraception prescriptions will follow the same agreement, including
 copays, as other prescriptions covered under the plan.

EXHIBIT C

Effective August 14, 2023, to reflect an increase of 8.00%

Firefighter		Step 1	Step 2	Step 3	Step 4	Step 5	Step 6
	Annual	\$64,268.46	\$70,783.21	\$74,066.42	\$77,659.88	\$81,537.69	\$85,415.52
	2080 Rate	\$30.90	\$34.03	\$35.61	\$37.34	\$39.20	\$41.07
	2548 Rate	\$25.22	\$27.78	\$29.07	\$30.48	\$32.00	\$33.52
Lieutenant	Annual	N/A	N/A	\$82,339.11	\$86,449.60	\$90,560.10	\$93,791.62
	2080 Rate	N/A	N/A	\$39.59	\$41.56	\$43.54	\$45.09
	2548 Rate	N/A	N/A	\$32.32	\$33.93	\$35.54	\$36.81
Lieutenant Fire Prevention	Annual	N/A	N/A	\$84,795.07	\$89,034.81	\$93,300.42	\$96,583.66
	2080 Rate	N/A	N/A	\$40.77	\$42.81	\$44.86	\$46.43
	2548 Rate	N/A	N/A	\$33.28	\$34.94	\$36.62	\$37.91

Effective August 26, 2024, to reflect an increase of 4.00%

Firefighter		Step 1	Step 2	Step 3	Step 4	Step 5	Step 6
	Annual	\$66,839.20	\$73,614.54	\$77,029.08	\$80,766.27	\$84,799.20	\$88,832.14
	2080 Rate	\$32.13	\$35.39	\$37.03	\$38.83	\$40.77	\$42.71
	2548 Rate	\$26.23	\$28.89	\$30.23	\$31.70	\$33.28	\$34.86
Lieutenant	Annual	N/A	N/A	\$85,632.68	\$89,907.58	\$94,182.50	\$97,543.29
	2080 Rate	N/A	N/A	\$41.17	\$43.22	\$45.28	\$46.90
	2548 Rate	N/A	N/A	\$33.61	\$35.29	\$36.96	\$38.28
Lieutenant Fire Prevention	Annual	N/A	N/A	\$88,186.87	\$92,596.21	\$97,032.44	\$100,447.00
	2080 Rate	N/A	N/A	\$42.40	\$44.52	\$46.65	\$48.29
	2548 Rate	N/A	N/A	\$34.61	\$36.34	\$38.08	\$39.42

Effective August 25, 2025, to reflect an increase of 4.00%

Firefighter		Step 1	Step 2	Step 3	Step 4	Step 5	Step 6
	Annual	\$69,512.76	\$76,559.12	\$80,110.24	\$83,996.92	\$88,191.17	\$92,385.42
	2080 Rate	\$33.42	\$36.81	\$38.51	\$40.38	\$42.40	\$44.42
	2548 Rate	\$27.28	\$30.05	\$31.44	\$32.97	\$34.61	\$36.26
Lieutenant	Annual	N/A	N/A	\$89,057.98	\$93,503.88	\$97,949.80	\$101,445.02
	2080 Rate	N/A	N/A	\$42.82	\$44.95	\$47.09	\$48.77
	2548 Rate	N/A	N/A	\$34.95	\$36.70	\$38.44	\$39.81
Lieutenant Fire Prevention	Annual	N/A	N/A	\$91,714.35	\$96,300.06	\$100,913.74	\$104,464.88
	2080 Rate	N/A	N/A	\$44.09	\$46.30	\$48.52	\$50.22
	2548 Rate	N/A	N/A	\$35.99	\$37.79	\$39.61	\$41.00

EXHIBIT D

City of Kent and Kent Fire Fighters Association Local 721 Substance Abuse Policy

I. POLICY

It is the policy of the City of Kent to maintain a safe, healthy and efficient work environment. All property and equipment owned by the City of Kent is hereby designated and declared to be a "Drug-Free Workplace." Improperly being under the influence of a drug or alcohol in the work setting poses serious safety risks to the user, co-workers, and the general public that we serve. The use, sale, purchase, possession or transfer of an illegal substance, or the improper use or influence of a legal substance or alcohol in the work setting, poses an unacceptable health and safety risk to parties protected by this policy. Therefore, The City and the Union will not tolerate the illegal or improper use, presence or effect of drugs or alcohol in the work setting. And finally, it is the joint policy of the City and the Union to provide for employee drug and alcohol testing, treatment and/or discipline for violation of the rules included herein.

II. PURPOSE

The purpose of this Policy is:

- 1. To publish a formal policy regarding being under the influence of improper, illegal drugs or alcohol in the workplace and to notify employees of the consequences of illegal use, possession, distribution, or manufacture of controlled drugs or alcohol in the workplace;
- 2. To establish terms, conditions and procedures regarding the drug and alcohol testing of bargaining unit members;
- 3. To provide the opportunity for rehabilitation of employees who have drug or alcohol problems for the betterment of their families, their employer and the community.
- 4. To provide guidelines as to how the City will notify employees of this policy by:
- a. Providing to each employee a copy of the policy, and obtaining a written acknowledgement from each employee that the policy has been received and read.
- b. Announcing the policy in various written communications and making presentations at employee meetings.

III. DEFINITIONS

The following terms and definitions will guide the application of this policy, rules and guidelines:

- **Alcohol** any beverage that contains ethyl alcohol, including but not limited to beer, wine and distilled spirits.
- **Alcohol-Under the Influence** for the purposes of this policy, employees are under the influence of alcohol if they report to work with a blood alcohol level of 0.02% or greater.
- Anti-Drug Program Manager the City's designate of some administrative responsibilities within this policy, the Human Resources Manager is hereby designated as the anti-drug program manager. The program manager will consult and assist with the Fire Chief in administering the regulations of this policy and facilitate the training required by this policy.

- **Contraband** any article, the possession of which on City premises or while conducting any City business causes an employee to be in violation of this policy or any law. Contraband includes illegal drugs, alcoholic beverages or drug paraphernalia.
- **Drug testing** the scientific analysis of urine, blood, or breath for the purpose of detecting a drug or alcohol.
- **Employee** all members of the bargaining unit. Employees of the City and all job applicants.
- **Employer premises or employer facilities** all city property including, but not limited to, the offices, facilities, owned or leased vehicles and equipment wherever located, and any area that an employee while working is assigned to perform work-related tasks.
- **Fire Chief** shall include the person designated to act in the absence or unavailability of the Fire Chief.
- Illegal drug any drug which is not legally obtainable; any drug which is legally obtainable but has not been legally obtained; any prescribed drug not legally obtained; any prescribed drug not being used for the prescribed purpose; any over-the-counter drug being used at a dosage level other than recommended by the manufacturer or being used for a purpose other than intended by the manufacturer; and any drug being used for a purpose not in accordance with bona fide medical therapy. Examples of illegal drugs are cannabis substances, such as marijuana and hashish, cocaine, heroin, methamphetamine, phencyclidine (PCP), and so-called designer drugs and look-alike drugs.
- **Legal drug** any prescribed drug or over-the-counter drug that has been legally obtained and is being used for the purpose for which prescribed or manufactured.
- **Medical Review Office** is a licensed physician (medical doctor or doctor of osteopathy) responsible for receiving laboratory results generated by an employer's drug testing program. The MRO shall have knowledge of substance abuse disorders and have appropriate medical training to interpret and evaluate an individual's confirmed positive test result, together with his/her medical history and any other relevant biomedical information.
- **Reasonable belief** a belief based on objective facts sufficient to lead a prudent person to conclude that a particular employee is unable to satisfactorily perform his or her job duties due to drug or alcohol impairment. Such inability to perform may include, but not be limited to, decreases in the quality or quantity of the employee's productivity, judgment, reasoning, concentration and psychomotor control, and marked changes in behavior. Accidents, deviations from safe working practices and erratic conduct indicative of impairment are examples of "reasonable belief" situations.
- **Reasonable suspicion** shall be based upon personal observations by a trained supervisor that must be documented in writing at the time of the observation. Reports of substance abuse or abnormal behavior that is not confirmed in writing by a trained supervisor will not constitute reasonable suspicion. Anonymous or informal reports shall not constitute grounds for testing unless allegations of substance abuse or abnormal behavior have been investigated by a trained supervisor and are documented in writing.
- **Reasonable suspicion checklist** A supervisory guide for assessing reasonable suspicion in drug and/or alcohol suspicion. An initial form has been established through this collective bargaining process, which is defined as the 12/4/03 version. The form may only be amended by agreement between the Union and the City, through a Memo of Understanding, if needed.
- **Refusal to submit (to an alcohol or controlled substance test)** an employee (1) fails to provide adequate breath for testing without a valid medical explanation after he or she has received notice of the requirement for breath testing, (2) fails to provide adequate urine or blood for controlled substances testing without a valid medical explanation after he or she has received notice of the requirement for urine or blood testing, or (3) engages in conduct that clearly obstructs the testing process.
- **Substance Abuse Program (SAP)** a recognized and certified rehabilitation program that an employee may choose to participate as a resource of medical or EAP referral.

Under the influence a condition in which a person is affected by a drug or by alcohol in any detectable manner. The symptoms of influence are not confined to those consistent with misbehavior, or to obvious impairment of physical or mental ability, such as slurred speech or difficulty in maintaining balance. A determination of being under the influence can be established by a professional opinion, a scientifically valid test, such as urinalysis or blood analysis and in some cases by the opinion of an informed observer.

Workplace is any facility or equipment owned by the City, or any facility or location where an employee performs any work-related duty on the City's behalf.

IV. PROHIBITED ACTIVITIES

The following rules shall apply to the conditions and procedures described in this policy:

Legal Drugs

- a. An employee whose medical therapy requires the use of a controlled substance that could cause impairment must report such use to his or her supervisor prior to the performance of any City business. The supervisor who is so informed will contact management officials for guidance.
- b. The Employer at all times reserves the right to judge the effect that a legal drug may have on job performance and to restrict the using employee's work activity or presence at the workplace accordingly. If, after notification of the supervisor, the employee appears to be impacted by the use of such a prescription or medication, the supervisor may do a reasonable observation of the employee, and direct the employee to take sick leave for the remainder of the assigned work period.

2. Illegal Drugs and Alcohol

- a. The use, sale, purchase, transfer, or possession of an illegal drug or of alcohol by any employee while on City premises or while performing City business is prohibited. City employees shall not possess, use, or be under the influence of illegal drugs or alcohol or contraband while on the premises of the City, performing work-related duties for the City, or in the position of appearing to be working for the City.
- b. Employees will comply with requests for drug testing that are based upon reasonable suspicion or are consistent with the procedures and guidelines outlined in this policy.
- c. Employees will notify management personnel in writing of any conviction for a violation of a criminal drug statute occurring in the workplace no later than five days after such conviction.

V. EDUCATION

City personnel shall be trained in the work-related impact of substance abuse issues as follows:

- 1. Employees are to be informed of:
 - a. Recognizing symptoms of drug abuse, impairment and intoxication and to identify the elements of determination of reasonable suspicion.
 - b. The health and safety dangers associated with drug and alcohol use.
 - c. The basic categories of drugs and their effects.
 - d. The provisions of this policy, and understanding the methods of the City's drug and alcohol testing procedures.

In addition to the above information, supervisors and other management personnel are to be trained in:

- a. To effectively and appropriately document reasonable suspicion cases.
- b. To implement disciplinary measures appropriately.

- 1) Detecting the signs and behavior of employees whom may be using drugs or alcohol in violation of this policy.
- 2) Intervening in situations that may involve violations of this policy.
- 3) Recognizing the above activities as a direct job responsibility.

VI. DRUG OR ALCOHOL TESTING

The Employer may perform drug and alcohol testing:

- 1. Of any employee who manifests "reasonable suspicion" behavior will be subject to urine and/or blood drug testing immediately.
- 2. Of any employee who is involved in an occurrence/accident/incident that results in or could result in the filing of a Workers' Compensation claim (defined by the filing any state specific First Report of Injury) and any employee directly involved in causing the occurrence/accident/incident to take place may be subject to blood, breath or urine testing.
- 3. Of any employee who has been involved in a motor vehicle accident that has resulted in death or serious injury, or property damage, and in which the employee may have had some causative effect on the occurrence of the accident.
- 4. An employee's consent to submit to drug or alcohol testing is required as a condition of employment and the employee's refusal to consent will result in disciplinary action, including discharge, for a first refusal or any subsequent refusal.
- 5. An employee who is tested for any reason including a "reasonable suspicion" situation shall be placed on administrative leave pending receipt of written test results and whatever inquiries may be required.
- 6. An Employee who has been ordered to submit to required testing may notify and request the assistance of a Union representative through the steps of this process, provided the Union representative is capable of responding in a timely fashion in order to meet the time requirements of these procedures.

A. TESTING TYPES

This policy covers the following types of tests:

Post-Accident/Incident Tests:

- 1. A decision whether or not to administer a post-accident/incident test shall be made by the Fire Chief provided that he/she was not involved in the accident/incident. If the Fire Chief was involved in the accident/incident, the Safety Director will make the decision. The determination to test shall be based on the best information available at the time.
- 2. An alcohol test should be administered within two (2) hours following the accident/incident and the City shall cease attempts to administer the test after eight (8) hours. Failure to submit to a test within eight (8) hours of the City's request shall be deemed a "refusal."
- 3. The urine or blood sample for a post-accident/incident drug test shall be collected as soon as possible and the City shall cease attempts to administer a post accident/incident drug test thirty-two (32) hours following the accident/incident. Failure to submit to a test within eight (8) hours of the City's request shall be deemed a "refusal."
- 4. The employee shall not ingest any alcohol or drugs until testing has been completed.
- 5. Implementation Procedures:
 - a) Any driver involved in a reportable accident/incident as defined by this policy shall notify the Employee's supervisor at the first available opportunity after the accident/incident. The supervisor shall notify the Department Head, and then shall arrange for transportation to the collection site. However, if local law enforcement officials are on the scene of the accident/incident and request the driver to undergo urine

and/or breathe tests, the driver shall simply comply with those demands.

- b) In the event the driver is seriously injured and unable to provide the necessary samples, he/she shall authorize the health care provider to release to the City any information necessary to indicate the presence of any controlled substance or alcohol in his/her system.
- c) The Department Head or designate will be responsible for seeing that the employee knows he/she must report to a collection site for testing as soon as possible but no later than eight (8) hours after the accident/incident. Prior to such testing, employees shall be required to sign a form acknowledging testing and to sign for chain-of-custody- Failure or refusal to sign the acknowledgement form or to submit to these tests shall be considered as refusal to test, subjecting the employee to removal from service, and is cause for a charge of insubordination and will result in disciplinary action, which could include discharge. The City shall obtain and retain a copy of the completed Accident/incident Report Form, including a notation of the citation, for any accident/incident, and state whether testing is or is not required. This Accident/Incident Report Form will be kept in the Fire Chief's office.

B. Reasonable Suspicion Tests:

- 1. Reasonable suspicion testing shall be required when a trained supervisor suspects that an employee is under the influence of a prohibited substance. Reasonable cause test referrals shall be based on objective facts, circumstances, or physical evidence, physical signs, symptoms or a pattern of performance or behavior, not on instinct or intuition
- 2. An employee who is suspected of using a prohibited substance shall be administered a drug and/or alcohol test. NOTE: An employee is suspected of using a prohibited substance when a supervisor who is trained in the detection of prohibited substances use under this policy can articulate and substantiate specific behavioral, performance or contemporaneous physical indicators of probable drug use, as documented in writing on a Reasonable Suspicion Checklist form.
- 3. A supervisor who has reasonable suspicion that an employee is unfit for duty must:
 - a) Prohibit the employee from working or continuing to work by putting him/her on paid administrative assignment.
 - b) Transport the employee, or make arrangements for transportation, to the designated medical facility identified by the City for testing. After testing, arrangements should be made for safe transportation to the employee's residence or a place selected by a relative or friend of the employee.
 - c) Prepare appropriate documentation and take appropriate disciplinary action;
 - d) Supervisors are prohibited from demanding or encouraging drug or alcohol testing that does not follow the guidelines established in this policy. Willful disclosure of test results to persons not involved in the disciplinary procedure will merit appropriate disciplinary action, which could include discharge.
 - e) The Supervisor shall notify the Fire Chief.
 - f) If the employee refuses to submit to the test, warn the employee that he/she may not return to his/her covered position until he/she passes a test, and explain to him/her that a refusal to test is considered a positive test

C. Return to duty tests:

1. Return to duty testing will take place as a part of a fitness for duty analysis by the City's MRO.

2. Results will be reported through the standard testing and test results procedure.

D. Follow-up tests:

- 1. Follow-up testing will be required if an employee has previously been found in violation of this substance abuse policy, and has entered a treatment program as a condition of a return to work.
- 2. The process for scheduling and administering the follow-up tests will continue for a twelve month period, with up to six tests being administered on an irregular and unpredictable basis.
- 3. This process will be administered by the City's Anti-Drug Program Manager.

F. Testing procedure

The following test procedure shall apply to all employees

- 1. Blood and/or urine specimens shall be collected by trained personnel, the City's MRO, or at an accredited medical facility when necessary after an accident/incident.
- 2. All specimen containers, vials or bags used to transport the samples shall be sealed with evidence tape and labeled in the presence of the employee.
- 3. The testing shall be done by a laboratory certified as a medical and forensic laboratory which complies with the scientific and technical guidelines for Federal drug testing programs and Standards for Urine Drug Testing for Federal Agencies issued by the Alcohol, Drug Abuse and Mental Health Administration of the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (53 Fed. Reg, 11970 4/11/88),
- 3. Federal standards shall be used to determine what levels of detected substances shall be considered positive, Current Federal Regulations shall be controlling in case of change or conflict.
- 4. Analysis shall be conducted to determine the presence of alcohol through the same or similar medically recognized process.
- 5. At the time the urine and/or blood specimen is collected; two (2) samples will be taken. One (1) sample will be sent to the laboratory to be tested at the City's expense. Sample one (1) will be split into two (2) parts (A and B). If the results of the first screen (A) are positive, the medical provider or testing facility will conduct a second screening using a different methodology on the second part (B) of the first sample. The second test will be by gas chromatograph, if at all possible.

If both screenings from the first sample test positive, then upon written request by the employee within 72 hours, the second sample shall be tested separately at an approved DHHS laboratory chosen by the employee. All test results are to be reviewed by the MRO before being released. If the second test is negative, the City shall bear the cost of the second test and no further action will be pursued.

G. Test Results; Discipline:

- 1. All test results shall be treated as confidential medical records.
- 2. If the results of the test show that the employee while on duty was under the influence of or drank, smoked, inhaled or injected alcoholic beverages, marijuana, cocaine, PCP, non-prescribed amphetamines or any other controlled substances, appropriate disciplinary action may be administered after the following procedure has been followed:
 - a. The MRO shall first contact the employee testing positive, then notify the employer.

- b. The employee and the Union shall be given a copy of the laboratory report of the specimen sample before discipline is administered.
- c. The employee, within seventy-two (72) hours of receipt of actual notice from the MRO must request that the split sample be forwarded by the first laboratory to another independent and unrelated DHHS-approved laboratory.
- d. Failure of the Union or employee to have a second test performed shall not be used against the employee as a basis for discipline or in an arbitration proceeding.
- e. For a first offense of the Substance Abuse Policy, (alcohol over 0.02% or any positive drug test), an employee will be given an opportunity to participate and successfully complete a rehabilitation program.
- f. For failure to participate in or successfully complete a rehabilitation program or for a subsequent offense, an employee will be subject to discipline.
- g. If an employee who has tested positive for drug or alcohol abuse under this policy is referred to an inpatient or outpatient Substance Abuse Program, said employee shall sign a release of medical information statement and all drug-test results, records of admission progress, discharge and after-care will be forwarded to the City. Records regarding rehabilitation will be kept in confidential files separate from personnel files. The employee will be permitted to work provided the recommended treatment program does not prevent the employee from working, and the employee has passed a Fitness For Duty Assessment conducted by the City's MRO.
- h. Work continuation is dependent upon documentation of the employee's continued, successful participation in the recommended after-care programs.
- i. Employees who follow the recommendations of the counseling and rehabilitation program as established by the SAP will be required to provide a negative drug and/or alcohol test prior to returning to work. An alcohol test of over 0.02% is a positive test for these purposes.
- j. The employee is subject to unannounced testing that consists of up to six (6) tests in the first twelve (12) months following the employee's return to duty. Based on the recommendation of the SAP, the City may continue follow-up testing for an additional one (1) year.
- k. These disciplinary guidelines shall apply to circumstances relating to suspected or confirmed substance abuse incidents, but do not preclude other disciplinary action as prescribed or appropriate by other performance-related guidelines.

VII. POSSESSION; DISIPLINE:

- 1. Any employee who possesses, distributes, sells, attempts to sell, or transfers illegal drugs on City premises or while on City business will be discharged.
- 2. Any employee who is found to be in possession of or under the influence of alcohol in violation of this policy will be subject to discipline up to and including discharge.
- 3. Any employee who is found to be in possession of contraband in violation of this policy will be subject to discipline up to and including discharge.
- 4. Any employee who is found through drug or alcohol testing to have in his or her body a detectable amount of an illegal drug or alcohol will be subject to discipline according to the process in the collective bargaining agreement up to and including discharge.
- In the case of substances other than alcohol, and depending on the circumstances of the case and the disciplinary record of the employee involved, the employee may be offered a one-time opportunity (last chance agreement) to enter and successfully complete a Substance Abuse

assessment that has been approved by the City. During rehabilitation, the employee will be subject to unannounced drug or alcohol testing. Upon return to work from rehabilitation, the employee will be subject up to six (6) unannounced drug or alcohol tests for a period of 12 months. Any test that is confirmed as positive during or following rehabilitation will result in discharge.

In the case of a disciplinary finding relating to alcohol in excess of 0.02 percent, the one-time opportunity agreement will remain in effect for five years.

VIII. VOLUNTARY ASSISTANCE

Employees can request to use vacation, paid sick leave, or medical leave of absence to voluntarily enter inpatient medically supervised rehabilitation facilities. Rehabilitation leave during the course of Substance Abuse Program treatment is subject to reasonable limitations, terms of the Collective Bargaining Agreement and the City's insurance policy.

IX. EMPLOYEE ASSISTANCE PROGRAM

- 1. The City shall make available to the Employee the services of an EAP for initial substance abuse assessment or treatment.
- 2. The City may make a mandatory administrative referral of the Employee to the EAP for these services.
- 3. Continuing City liability will be limited to Health Insurance benefits.

X. REPORTS

The following guidelines shall apply to the results of all substance abuse tests,

- 1. All tests results shall be treated as medical records, and will be maintained in a separate employee medical file, except as their use may be required under legal mandate, or for disciplinary purposes.
- 2. Negative test results of applicants shall be maintained for one year.
- 3. Positive test results shall be maintained for up to five years, unless specific terms of final agreements (last chance agreements) may dictate otherwise.

EXHIBIT E

CITY OF KENT

FIRST REPORT OF INJURY and INCIDENT INVESTIGATIVE REPORT

The employee and supervisor in charge must complete and sign this report. The report must be filed with Human Resources and the department head within 24 hours after the incident, regardless of the nature and severity of injury and/or accident. If an injured employee is unable to complete the report, the supervisor shall complete and file a preliminary report. YOU must complete both sides of this report in its entirety.

Employee Name	Employee 11	tie & Departme	ent
Home Address	City	Phone No(s)	
SS#	Birth date		Date of Hire
Date of Incident	Time of Incident	Time started work	
Location / Address where in	cident occurred		
Nature of injury or accide where, how)	nt (give all details of before, d	luring, and af	ter the incident, e.g. who, what, when,
	regular job at time of incident		Nostrain Fracture Skin rash
			iin)
facility and/or physician or h	nealth care provider (describe trea	atment):	es, name and address of treatment If no, expected return date
Form and attach. This is my description of the permit the release of medica of my Workers' Compensat representative, CompManag condition either allowed or a	accident/injury. As provided by l information, records and reportion claim to the Industrial Comparement, as such medical informalleged in my claim or to consider	y Section 4123. ts, relative to the mission of Ohio nation, records er payment or t	ease complete Accident Information 651C of the Ohio Revised Code, I hereby he issues necessary for the administration to BWC, the employer and its authorized and reports may possibly pertain to a to determine the eligibility of payment of Compensation claim. A copy shall be as
good as the original.	,	·	
►►► COMPLETE ALL	INFORMATION ON REVERSE	SIDE (Page 2)	

CITY OF KENT FIRST REPORT OF INJURY and INCIDENT INVESTIGATIVE REPORT – PAGE 2

Employee Statement Conce	rning Incident		
Signature		Date	
Witness Statement(s)			
Name (printed) Date	Signature	Title	
Manager's Comment Section	on .		
Was the accident preventable? Yes No Explain why/why not preventabl		ns this type of incident happe	ned recently?
What was the cause of accident?			
What corrective action(s) has be	en taken to prevent reoccurren	ce?	
	that the facts Rejection -	- rejects validity of this claim	for the followin
Certification – verification on this report are correc			for the following

EXHIBIT F Discipline Documentation Form

KENT FIRE DEPARTMENT EMPLOYEE DISCIPLINE DOCUMENTATION

Employee'	's Name:	Title:	-	Today's Date:	
				Date of Incident(s):	
Stop of	Disciplinary Process:	Type of	Policy Infra		
Step of		Type of			
	Verbal Counseling		Absenteeism		
	Written Warning #	. \square	Tardiness		
	Final Written Warning/Suspens	ion	Performance		
	Termination		•	(if applicable)	
List dates	s of all prior counseling's/discip	lines in this category issued	I within the las	st 12 months:	
DEASO	N FOR COUNSELING/DISC	IDI INE: (Provide a complet	o description of	factions supporting	
	eling/discipline. Specify dates, ti		e description o	ractions supporting	
	/ISOR'S COMMENTS/SUG if further violations occur.)	GESTIONS FOR IMPRO	VEMENT: (S	pecify next level of	
discipiirie i	in furtifier violations occur.)				
	VEETO COMMENTO/A OTIO	N.B. AN			
EMPLO	YEE'S COMMENTS/ACTIO	N PLAN:			
SIGNAT	URES:				
Employee	's Signature	Sunantiso	's Signature	Date	
	s Signature e's signature does not imply agree		-		
	m Filed in Employee's Perso				
Date to b	e Removed:				

EXHIBIT G

KENT FIRE DEPARTMENT

FITNESS FOR DUTY REPORT

I hereby authorize the release of all information to the Kent Fire Department.	on contained on this form by my treating physician
EMPLOYEE SIGNATURE:	DATE:
RETURN DATE OF FORM: DATE:	
TO BE COMPLETED	BY TREATING PHYSICIAN
Completion and return of this form is required remaining on injury leave or Restricted Duty Non-duty related.	d prior to the employee being approved for/or Status. Also to be completed for limited light duty:
In order to clarify the capability and limitation please indicate (check) which of the following	n of the employee to perform his/her regular duty, g may or may not perform.
REGULAR DUTY FIREFIGHTER/PARA YES NO Wear protective gear. (Approx. 40 pounds) Climb Ladders. Exposure to weather extremes. Pull. (i.e. Overhaul or ropes) Standing for extended periods of time. Swing tools overhead. (i.e. axe) Carry ambulance cot with patient. Report to work on a 24 hour or 8 hour sh	YES NO Hand Dexterity. (i.e. start I.V.'s) Operate a fire truck during emergency incidents. Climb over obstacles or rough terrain. Hang from rope rescue harness. Crawling on hands and knees dragging hose. Lift heavy objects. (Over 50 pounds) Wear an encapsulation suit
OFFICE OR RESTRICTED (LIGHT DUTYES NO Report to work on a regular basis. Speak clearly in an understandable mann Operate a computer terminal. Walk under normal conditions. Read and interpret reports, texts, training What is the specific cause of injury? (For dut	YES NO Sit at desk for extended periods of time. File and perform research functions. Drive a vehicle. Write reports. g materials, etc.
What degree of incapacitation results from the What is the estimated date for his/her return to	e injury? (For duty related only)o duty?
What limitations prohibit the employee's retu Kent Fire Fighters Contract 2023-2026	rn to "Light Duty"?

If the employee is unable to perform Light Duty at this time, when (date) will the employee be capable of performing Light Duty? Date:
What is your recommendation for the employee's work assignment?
Continue working regular duty.
Work part-time regular duty Number of hours per day. Effective Date:
Work Light Duty Effective Date:
Discontinue working.
ADDITIONAL REMARKS BY TREATING PHYSICIAN: PHYSICIAN'S SIGNATURE:
PRINT PHYSICIAN'S NAME:
ADDRESS:
PHONE:DATE:
Date Received by Department
Supervisor Receiving Form



FIREFIGHTER/PARAMEDIC

Department: Safety, Fire Department

Non-Exempt, Classified Updated: August 2012 (EEO 8.2021)

RESPONSIBILITY

The firefighter/paramedic is responsible for the preservation of life and property through the use of fire suppression, emergency medical, fire prevention, and specialized rescue techniques. Work requires residence at station for 24 hours at a time. Works with or without the direct supervision of a captain or lieutenant. Performs other job-related duties as required.

TYPICAL TASKS (Illustrative only)

As a member of a fire suppression team, responds to alarms or accidents by truck, engine, or rescue vehicles. Forcible entry and/or ventilation may require the use of tools such as crow bars, sledge hammers, saws, torches, axes, hydraulic equipment, raising of ladders. Entry may be made at ground level, from roofs, through windows, and/or from ladders, or other means necessary to gain entry.

Extinguishes fire by advancing charged hose line and/or other extinguishing agents from ground level, from ladders, platforms, other buildings, or any other source. Operates or uses equipment and tools such as hammers, saws, sledge hammers, axes, generators, fans, cutting torches, picks, pry bars, couplings, hoses, hose tips, ladders, air masks, two-way radios, pumps, pike poles, and ropes.

Performs salvage operations. Duties may require the firefighter/paramedic to walk or crawl on weakened structures, beams, roof tops, other precarious and difficult situations. Ventilates structures by chopping holes, breaking windows, or other forms of venting. Performs salvage operations such as throwing salvage covers and removing charred materials, water, and debris. May secure premises by boarding windows, doors, holes in roofs, and any other form of egress.

Is alert for arson conditions. Operates pumper and calculates pressure needed to supply water to nozzle tip. Is exposed to dangerous heat, flame, toxic smoke, chemicals, gas, explosions, and other risks.

May work as a member of a hazardous material team in hazardous environments and/or in encapsulated suits.

Searches for and rescues trapped victims at accident or other emergency incidents by carrying them up or down ladders, carrying, dragging, or guiding through openings. Administers emergency medical treatment and transports to hospital. May be exposed to contagious disease.

Cleans and maintains apparatus, quarters, buildings, equipment, grounds, hydrants, and other relevant equipment.

Participates in training classes. Performs building inspection and hydrant inspection. Participates in fitness activities.

May be involved in a variety of special rescue situations including water rescue, ice rescue, high angle rope rescue, confined space rescue, trench rescue requiring the use of ropes, boats, shovels, life vests, harnesses, webbing, air shores, saws, hammers, tape measures, or other specialized rescue equipment.

Gives public tours. Teaches fire prevention classes to a variety of audiences. Speaks to public groups. Prepares reports.

MINIMUM QUALIFICATIONS

High school graduation or GED. Possession of Emergency Medical Technician Paramedic (EMT-P) certification or ability to obtain EMT-P certification by time of appointment. Must maintain paramedic certification as condition of continued employment. Minimum age 21. Must become State-Certified firefighter by completion of the probationary period, which is one year after date of hire. Must possess a driver's license and have and maintain a good driving record in keeping with the City's Motor Vehicle Safety and Usage Policy; free from felonious driving convictions or six (6) point BMV administrative actions within the past three (3) years; and eligible to obtain Ohio driver's license within thirty (30) days of appointment to position. Residency Requirement: Employees of the Fire Department shall be required to reside within Portage County, or any county adjacent to Portage County, in the State of Ohio (Ord. 2009-98, passed September 16, 2009). Compliance with residency must be met within 360 days of hire.

Must be in good physical condition, free from fear of heights, water, and working in confined spaces; good medical condition; good vision including color perception; and good hearing.

Good judgment, mechanical aptitude, math ability, and reading comprehension. Ability to follow and carry out orders/instructions. Ability to adapt previous knowledge to atypical situations.

Ability to work in dangerous conditions and in inclement weather while wearing uniform or protective equipment in excess of 50 pounds; ability to work 24-hour shifts, ability to communicate orally and in writing; ability to learn street routes and locations; ability to work in smoke-filled areas, climb ladders, and work from considerable heights and in unsafe structures; ability to drive and operate large apparatus; ability to work well with others and with the public.

ESSENTIAL FUNCTIONS FIREFIGHTER/PARAMEDIC

- 1. Responds to fire, emergency medical incidents, or other rescue incidents by driving or riding on fire engine, ladder truck, rescue truck, or other vehicles that are requested.
- 2. Forcibly enters structures by breaking windows, forcing doors using a variety of tools or other means necessary.
- 3. Rescues trapped or injured persons from vehicles or from burning or smoke-filled building by carrying, dragging, or guiding victims as they leave the structure.
- 4. Provides emergency medical treatment to injured or ill victims. Firefighter/paramedic provides emergency medical treatment by performing venipuncture, intubation, EKG interpretation, administers drugs using mathematical formulas or other treatment required by protocol. Carries and/or lifts victims to medical unit, then transports them to hospital.
- 5. Carries fire hose and heavy equipment such as fans, tools, ladders, extinguisher to and from roof tops, basements, up and down ladders and steps, through windows to reach fire scene.
- 6. Extinguishes fire by advancing charged hose lines, ventilating structure and/or applying other extinguishing agents from the ground, ladders, roof tops, platforms, or other base of purchase.
- 7. Walks, climbs, and/or crawls on roof tops, beams, flooring in smoke-filled structure that may be unsafe, in highly dangerous, stressful, and physically demanding conditions, while wearing uniform or protective equipment weighing more than 50 pounds. Identifies odors, signs and sounds of danger, and colors of smoke.
- 8. Uses tools and equipment such as pumps, hammers, saws, sledgehammers, axes, generators, ropes, fans, cutting torches, wrenches, couplings, picks, pry bars, air masks, two-way radios, hoses, and ladders.
- 9. Overhauls structures by removing debris, funneling water, or chopping holes in walls, floors or other structural members to complete fire extinguishment.10. Replaces equipment on vehicles after an emergency incident by loading hose, cleaning or repairing equipment, fills air bottles, washes and dries vehicles. Cleans and maintains apparatus, quarters, buildings, equipment, grounds, and hydrants.
- 11. Responds calmly and effectively with the public, doctors, nurses, police officers, and co-workers. Prepares written reports and gives oral reports.
- 12. Ties knots to secure equipment, vehicles, or themselves in rescue situations. Walks or crawls in confined spaces above or below ground in light or darkness.

The duties listed above are intended only as illustrations of the various types of work performed. The omission of specific statements of duties does not exclude them from the position if the work is similar, related or a logical assignment to the position.

The job description does not constitute an employment contract and is subject to change as the needs of the employer and requirements of the job change.

The City of Kent provides equal employment opportunities and does not unlawfully discriminate on the basis of age, race, color, religion, sex, national origin, ancestry, military status, familial status, disability, gender identity, or sexual orientation in all employment practices in accordance with applicable federal, state and local laws.



FIRE LIEUTENANT

Department: Safety, Fire Department

Non-Exempt, Classified Updated: August 2012 (EEO 8.2021)

RESPONSIBILITY

Under the supervision of the shift Captain, coordinates and oversees firefighters in the performance of fire suppression and medical response services. In the absence of a Captain on duty, the Lieutenant assumes all responsibilities of the Captain.

TYPICAL TASKS (Illustrative Only)

Implements all operational orders, regulations and rules; issues routine response orders for fire alarms; takes responsibility for all personnel, equipment, apparatus and emergency communication relating to alarms for that shift; directly supervises and participates in performance of rescue work, exposure protection, ventilation, extinguishment and overhaul of fires and related alarms; determines response for medical alarms; supervises and participates in medical evaluations and treatments; supervises the inspection, testing, and maintenance of hydrants, private fire connections, and related facilities; prepares inventories and summaries of inventory information; directs fire ground communications; administers established personnel standards; supervises and participates in various inspection programs; assists in major fire investigations and conducts routine investigations; trains members of the company; maintains routine records and reports; performs other job related duties as required.

WORKING CONDITIONS

The working environment of a Fire Lieutenant includes exposure to conditions not found in a typical office setting. These conditions include but are not limited to exposure to hazardous situations and environments with potential to cause serious injury, illness, disability or death, such as working around fire, from heights, with persons who are ill, injured, and/or require emergency medical assistance, in confined spaces, in water, in smoke-filled areas, and during inclement weather conditions. A Fire Lieutenant may work in strained positions over extended periods of time, and may work up to 24 hour shifts to include days, afternoons, nights, weekends, and holidays.

NECESSARY KNOWLEDGE, SKILLS, AND ABILITIES

The Fire Lieutenant must possess excellent communication skills, which includes the ability to project clear and distinct speech; to visually and audibly monitor and respond to emergency calls; to receive and relay information verbally and in writing; to command and administer the affairs of a shift and supervise the work of others; to assign, check, and maintain work flow; to establish and maintain positive working relationships with coworkers, city officials, and the public. The Fire Lieutenant must possess knowledge of firefighting methods in administration; of firefighting and rescue equipment, apparatus, and methods; of geography of the city and surrounding areas; of controlling city laws, ordinances, and regulations of the fire department. The Fire Lieutenant must possess the

ability to drive and operate large vehicles and apparatus; to carry out complex oral and written instructions; and must possess abilities in the areas of mechanical aptitude, mathematics, and reading comprehension. The Fire Lieutenant must be in good physical condition, which includes the ability to use force to manipulate objects and equipment in excess of 50 pounds.

NECESSARY EDUCATION, TRAINING, AND EXPERIENCE

High school diploma or GED; minimum of three years of employment with the Kent Fire Department and a minimum of five years as a professional full-time firefighter. Must possess and maintain State Emergency Medical Technician Paramedic (EMT-P) certification, and State mandated fire training upon completion of that course.

SPECIAL REQUIREMENTS

Must possess a valid driver's license and have and maintain a good driving record as outlined in the City's Motor Vehicle Safety and Usage Policy; must be free from felonious driving convictions or six (6) point BMV administrative actions within the past three years. Residency Requirement: Employees of the Fire Department shall be required to reside within Portage County, or any county adjacent to Portage County, in the State of Ohio. (Ord. 2009-98, passed September 16, 2009.)

A Fire Lieutenant may serve as the Lieutenant designated Fire Inspector. In this capacity, the Lieutenant would accept the duties listed above, in addition to performing tasks related to fire prevention and inspection. The Lieutenant designated Fire Inspector works eight (8) hour days, five (5) days per week, but remains available to perform firefighting Lieutenant duties when required.

ESSENTIAL FUNCTIONS FIRE LIEUTENANT

- 1. Takes responsible charge of fire department operations by assuming duties of the Captain in the absence of a Captain on duty.
- 2. Oversees and coordinates firefighters in the performance of fire suppression and medical response services by implementing operational orders, regulations, and rules; by issuing routine response orders for fire alarms; by supervising and participating in the performance of rescue work, exposure protection, ventilation, extinguishment and overhaul of fires and related alarms; by implementing emergency communication in response to alarms.
- 3. Communicates with others by projecting clear and distinct speech; by visually and audibly monitoring and responding to emergency calls; by issuing orders and maintaining records and documents verbally and in writing.
- 4. Takes responsibility for loss and damage control by accounting for all fire department personnel, equipment and apparatus; by coordinating response activities so that the loss and/or destruction of property and human life is minimized.
- 5. Performs administrative tasks by maintaining routine records and reports; by enforcing established personnel standards; by training members of the company; by assisting in or conducting fire investigations.
- 6. Performs fire inspection and prevention duties when assigned to be Lieutenant designated Fire Inspector.

The duties listed above are intended only as illustrations of the various types of work performed. The omission of specific statements of duties does not exclude them from the position if the work is similar, related or a logical assignment to the position.

The job description does not constitute an employment contract and is subject to change as the needs of the employer and requirements of the job change.

The City of Kent provides equal employment opportunities and does not unlawfully discriminate on the basis of age, race, color, religion, sex, national origin, ancestry, military status, familial status, disability, gender identity, or sexual orientation in all employment practices in accordance with applicable federal, state and local laws.